REFORMING THE JUDICIARY IN PAKISTAN

Asia Report N°160 – 16 October 2008



TABLE OF CONTENTS

EX	KECUTIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS	i
I.	INTRODUCTION	1
П.	BACKGROUND	
	A. ISLAMISING THE POLITY	
	B. VALIDATING MILITARY INTERVENTIONS	
	C. DEMOCRATIC TRANSITION AND JUDICIAL REFORM	
ш	I. ISLAMISING THE LEGAL SYSTEM: INSTITUTIONALISED	
111	DISCRIMINATION	6
	A. THE BLASPHEMY LAW	
	B. TARGETING AHMADIS	
	C. WOMEN AND THE HUDOOD ORDINANCES	
	D. THE FEDERAL SHARIAT COURT	
IV	. RESTORING THE RULE OF LAW	
	A. THE PENAL CODE: RESTORING FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS	
	B. PRIORITISING THE DELIVERY OF JUSTICE	
V	CONSOLIDATING DEMOCRACY	
••	A. REVERSING MUSHARRAF'S LEGACY	
	1. Repealing the Seventeenth Amendment	
	 Restoring the judges	
	B. Assessing the PPP's Constitutional Reform Package	
	1. Judicial appointments	
	2. Judicial accountability	
	3. Judicial activism	
	4. Ending the doctrine of necessity	
	C. THE ROLE OF THE BAR: REFOCUSING THE LAWYERS' MOVEMENT	
	D. THE INTERNATIONAL ROLE	
	1. An ideology beyond Pakistan's borders	26
	2. International engagement	27
VI.	CONCLUSION	
AP	PPENDICES	
A.	MAP OF PAKISTAN	
	ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP	
C.	CRISIS GROUP REPORTS AND BRIEFINGS ON ASIA	

Asia Report N°160

16 October 2008

REFORMING THE JUDICIARY IN PAKISTAN

Internationa Crisis Group

ONFLICT WORLDWIDE

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Pakistan's return to civilian government after eight years of military rule and the sidelining of the military's religious allies in the February 2008 elections offer an opportunity to restore the rule of law and to review and repeal discriminatory religious laws that restrict fundamental rights, fuel extremism and destabilise the country. Judicial reforms would remove the legal cover under which extremists target their rivals and exploit a culture of violence and impunity. Ensuring judicial independence would also strengthen the transition to democracy at a time when it is being undermined by worsening violence.

Laws that discriminate on the basis of religion and gender, including the blasphemy law, anti-Ahmadi laws, Hudood Ordinances and *Qisas* (retribution) and *Diyat* (bloody money) law, are part of the legacy of military rule. Given constitutional cover by military rulers and legal sanction by superior courts unwilling to uphold fundamental freedoms, these laws have undermined the rule of law, encouraged vigilantism and emboldened religious extremists. These extremists have used them to advance a radical ideology of exclusion, curtail free expression and discriminate against women and religious and sectarian minorities.

Motivated by self-preservation and self-interest, Pakistan's superior judiciary has not just failed to oppose Islamic legislation that violates fundamental rights but has also repeatedly failed to uphold the constitution. While superior courts have validated military interventions, military regimes have manipulated judicial appointments, promotions and removals, steadily purging higher court benches of independent-minded judges. This has pushed the judiciary further to the ideological right. Today, judicial independence is hampered not only by the state but also by right-wing religious groups.

If democratic functioning is to be truly restored, the military's politically motivated constitutional and legal changes that have radicalised swathes of Pakistani society must be reversed. If the democratic transition is to be sustained and strengthened, the freely elected government must respect judicial independence, and the judicial arm of the state must live up to its responsibility to protect and preserve the constitution.

Pakistan's two largest national-level parties, the Pakistan People's Party (PPP), now in government, and the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-N), the main opposition party, have pledged to undo the legacy of military rule. Upon assuming power in March, the PPP and PML-N, then coalition partners, released scores of political detainees, including lawyers and judges arrested during Musharraf's November 2007 martial law. They also lifted the military regime's ban on labour and student unions, and committed to enforcing basic human rights. The coalition government has since unravelled, primarily over disagreements on mechanisms to restore over 50 higher court judges, including the Supreme Court chief justice, illegally dismissed during Musharraf's emergency. Nevertheless, both parties remain committed to restoring constitutionalism, the rule of law and judicial independence. Their ability to reach consensus on the necessary constitutional changes to remove the military's political distortions will determine the future of the democratic transition.

Before the coalition collapsed, during negotiations with the PML-N on restoring the judges, the PPP had put together a proposed constitutional package, aimed also at generating a public and parliamentary debate on constitutional reform. While the proposals included useful suggestions on strengthening parliament's role and undoing the military's constitutional manipulations, some proposed measures could undermine democratic reform, including judicial independence.

The PPP should, after parliamentary debate and public consultation, particularly with the bar associations that have played a lead role in fighting military rule, introduce a constitutional amendment package to restore democratic functioning and the rule of law. Aside from reintroducing constitutionally sanctioned checks and balances between the executive, legislature and judiciary, any such package should focus on judicial reform. An independent, reformed judiciary will not only help underpin constitutionalism and the rule of law but could also play a crucial role in preventing another direct or indirect authoritarian intervention. The government's democratic credentials and the country's political stability would also be best served with the ruling and opposition parties reaching agreement in parliament on reversing state-driven Islamisation, repealing the laws that empower Islamist radicals at the cost of the moderate majority.

The international community should avail itself of the opportunity the new democratic government presents. By unconditionally supporting Musharraf's military regime in the belief that this relationship would deliver counter-terrorism dividends, the international community, the Bush administration in particular, had shied away from supporting democratic reform, until Musharraf's illegal martial law of November 2007. As the regional implications of Pakistan's religious laws become more tangible, with similar laws in other Muslim-majority states drawing on the Pakistani precedent, so have the costs of international inaction. With a liberal government now in place, the international community could help reverse the tide of radicalism in Pakistan if it fully supports a sustained democratic transition, including an independent judiciary.

RECOMMENDATIONS

To the Government of Pakistan:

- 1. Reinstate, without exception, all judges deposed unconstitutionally after 3 November 2007, including Iftikhar Muhammad Chaudhry; with the Supreme Court deciding on his reinstatement to the position of chief justice.
- 2. Reverse the military's constitutional and legal changes and introduce, after broad public consultation and extensive parliamentary debate, a constitutional amendment bill to restore and enhance the 1973 constitution's liberal parliamentary structure, including religious equality, by:
 - a) repealing Musharraf's Seventeenth Amendment, including Article 58-2 (b) which gives the president the power to dismiss elected governments;
 - b) removing the requirement under the Third Schedule of the constitution for the president and prime minister to be Muslims; and
 - c) reaffirming the authority of the ordinary courts to examine laws for repugnancy to Islam by abolishing the Federal Shariat Court through a constitutional amendment.
- 3. Ensure judicial independence by:
 - a) creating a Judicial Commission for the appointments of Supreme Court and High Court judges,

guided by the May 2006 Charter of Democracy, comprising the chief justice of the Supreme Court, as its chair; the next two most senior Supreme Court justices; the four provincial chief justices; a member of the Pakistan Bar Council (PBC), nominated by the PBC; the president of the Supreme Court Bar Association (in matters related to the Supreme Court); and the four presidents of the High Court bar associations (in matters related to their respective High Court);

- b) adhering to the seniority rule in the appointment of chief justices to the Supreme Court and High Courts;
- c) empowering the Judicial Commission to take disciplinary actions against sitting judges; and
- d) rendering invalid judicial appointments to the Supreme Court and High Courts should the oath of adherence to the constitution be violated.
- 4. Reduce opportunities for executive interference in the higher judiciary by immediately ending the practice of appointing retired judges to executive posts until two years after retirement.
- 5. Amend the constitution to curtail chief justices' power over transfers of judges and assignment of cases, establishing professional, managerial divisions within the courts to fulfill this task.
- 6. Follow through on appropriate recommendations by earlier government legal reform commissions to improve the delivery of justice, including an expansion of court facilities, personnel and other resources.
- 7. Commit to the letter and spirit of Pakistan's constitutional and international obligations, and the precedent of the Supreme Court judgment in the Hisba Bill case, by repealing all Islamic laws that discriminate on the basis of religion and gender, including the blasphemy law, anti-Ahmadi laws, Hudood Ordinances and *Qisas* (retribution) and *Diyat* (bloody money) law.
- 8. While those laws are still in effect:
 - a) institute mechanisms to identify and penalise subordinate court judges who fail to provide fair trials to women and religious and sectarian minorities, particularly Ahmadis and Christians;
 - b) monitor cases under blasphemy and anti-Ahmadi laws and the Hudood Ordinances in subordinate courts;
 - c) ensure the safety of subordinate court judges from religious extremist groups who seek to undermine the trial process;

- d) pass and enforce legislation to prevent false accusations of blasphemy and unlawful sexual intercourse, and prosecute anyone pressing frivolous charges; and
- e) promote a broad public dialogue and meaningful parliamentary debate on discrimination in the Pakistan Penal Code.
- 9. Carry through on commitments to commute death penalty convictions to life imprisonment, and encourage a public debate on abolishing the death penalty.
- 10. Withdraw support for the Organisation of Islamic Conference (OIC) anti-defamation resolution in the UN Human Rights Council.

To the International Community, particularly the European Union and the U.S.:

- 11. Persuade the Pakistan government to repeal discriminatory religious laws and comply with international obligations on human rights and religious freedoms including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR).
- 12. Call on Pakistan to withdraw support for the OIC antidefamation resolution in the UN Human Rights Council.

Islamabad/Brussels, 16 October 2008

Internationa Crisis Group

Asia Report N°160

16 October 2008

REFORMING THE JUDICIARY IN PAKISTAN

I. INTRODUCTION

Pakistan's democratic transition offers an opportunity to reestablish judicial independence and restore constitutionalism, including guarantees of religious and gender equality. The transition's future depends on an independent superior judiciary capable of resisting military pressure and refusing to condone another direct or indirect authoritarian intervention.

In the past, the superior judiciary, motivated by selfinterest and self-preservation, has been more than willing to provide legal cover to direct and indirect military interventions.¹ Military governments have then manipulated the courts and introduced legal and constitutional changes to strengthen the military's political hold, which also benefit rightwing religious groups, their traditional allies.² Pressured by the Islamist lobby and its benefactors in government, especially under military rule, judges at both the higher and subordinate levels have failed to uphold constitutionally guaranteed religious and other fundamental rights.³

With more than 1,300 citizens killed in militant attacks in 2007, and casualties mounting in similar attacks in 2008, removing the military's distortions of the legal system that have empowered extremists at the cost of the moderate majority should be high on the reform agenda of the elected government and parliament, as should ensuring judicial independence.⁴

Yet this reform agenda has been put on hold ironically because of the failure of the two national-level moderate parties, the Pakistan People's Party (PPP) led by Benazir Bhutto's widower and newly elected President Asif Ali Zardari and the Pakistan Muslim League of former Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif (PML-N) to agree on mechanisms to restore the superior judges dismissed during Musharraf's November 2007 martial law.

The two parties formed a coalition government after the PPP emerged as the largest single and the PML-N as the second largest party in the 18 February 2008 general elections. Both committed to instituting democracy and carrying through the judicial and legal reforms they had advocated in opposition to Musharraf's regime.⁵ In an apparent breakthrough in early August 2008, when a decision was also made to begin impeachment proceedings against Musharraf, the two parties renewed their commitment to restore the higher judges and purge the polity of the vestiges of authoritarian rule.

The coalition partners succeeded in pressuring Musharraf to resign on 18 August, but they have since parted ways over the judiciary issue. The PML-N withdrew

¹See Crisis Group Asia Report N°86, Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan, 10 November 2004; Crisis Group Asia Report N°137, Elections, Democracy and Stability in Pakistan, 31 July 2007; and Crisis Group Asia Briefing N°70, Winding Back Martial Law in Pakistan, 12 November 2007. ²For the military's alliance with religious parties and groups, see Crisis Group Asia Reports N°36, Pakistan: Madrasas, Extremism and the Military, 29 July 2002; and N°49, Pakistan: The Mullahs and the Military, 20 March 2003.

³The structure of Pakistan's judiciary includes at its base civil and judicial magistrates, who hear minor civil and criminal disputes, supervised in each district by a district and sessions judge. District and sessions judges act as an appellate tribunal in some matters and as a trial court in others. The higher, or superior judiciary, is composed of four High Courts, which are located in the provincial (state) capitals, and hear appeals from district and sessions courts. The Supreme Court, the apex court, hears appeals from the High Courts and also exercises some original jurisdiction.

⁴Just one terror attack, on a hotel in Islamabad, the federal capital, on 20 September 2008, killed at least 53 and wounded more than 250; a single attack at an ordinance factory near Islamabad in August 2008 claimed more than 60 lives.

⁵The PPP formed a four-party coalition in the centre that also included the Awami National Party (ANP), a Pashtun regional party, and the Jamiat Ulema-e-Islam–Fazlur Rehman (JUI-F), a Pashtun Islamist party. The PPP also became, and still remains, the junior partner of the PML-N in the Punjab coalition government. In Sindh, the PPP heads the coalition government, with the Muttahida Qaumi Movement as junior partner. It is junior partner in the ANP-led coalition government in Northwest Frontier Province (NWFP), and is senior partner in the Balochistan coalition government, composed of several smaller parties and independents, including defectors from Musharraf's Muslim League–Quaid-i-Azam (PML-Q). The PML-Q had emerged as the single largest party in Balochistan.

from the coalition on 25 August, accusing the PPP, justifiably, of failing to honour earlier accords on restoring the judges through a National Assembly resolution, followed by an executive order of the prime minister.⁶ By imposing unrealistic deadlines and refusing to compromise on the mechanism of restoration, however, Sharif's party was also culpable in weakening the coalition.

Although Asif Ali Zardari was elected president by a resounding majority of the Electoral College⁷ on 6 September 2008, the coalition's break-up could force the PPP, now with a fragile parliamentary majority, to rely on unreliable civilian partners.⁸ It could even turn to the military for support if the PML-N, now in opposition nationally but in power in Punjab, Pakistan's politically dominant province, ratchets up the pressure. Such dependence would shorten the government's life. It would also further hamper the PPP's ability to deliver on pledges of political, social and economic reform, including the long-overdue reform of the discriminatory religious legislation that reduces all Pakistani women and millions of citizens from the religious and sectarian minorities to second-class status.

The PML-N could also conceivably, despite disclaimers by its leadership, be tempted to destabilise the PPP government with the support of turncoats from Musharraf's PML-Q, despite the risk that these unreliable allies would be more than willing to jump ship if their military masters so decreed.⁹ Political infighting between the two large mainstream moderate parties would only delay their reform agenda. It would also, as in the 1990s, benefit an ambitious and oppor-

⁸ The four-party coalition had a 235-seat majority in the 342member National Assembly. After the PML-N's departure, the three-party coalition, reduced to 143 members, even with the support of independents and defectors from other parties, barely has a simple majority. tunistic military.¹⁰ The resultant political instability would also prevent the state from stemming the rot of extremism and militancy through tangible judicial-cum-legal reform.

The PPP government has incrementally restored many sacked judges after offering fresh oaths of allegiance to the constitution to individual judges, while retaining those who had sworn allegiance to Musharraf's Provisional Constitution Order (PCO) in November 2007. The government has also reiterated pledges of constitutional reform to restore democratic parliamentary functioning, including judicial independence.

The leadership of the lawyers' movement and most bar associations, who had spearheaded the struggle to restore the judges, like the PML-N, have refused to accept the government's mechanism for restoration. Criticising the government also for its failure to restore Chief Justice Iftikhar Muhammad Chaudhry, they insist the government's process is undermining judicial independence. The lawyers', and the PML-N's, refusal to compromise on this and other critical areas of reform could, however, destabilise the government, invite another military intervention and deal a deadly blow to their struggle for constitutionalism and the rule of law.

This report examines the superior judiciary's past failure in upholding the rule of law and constitutionalism and the adverse impact of discriminatory Islamic legislation on the polity. Assessing the judiciary's role in protecting constitutionally guaranteed religious and other fundamental freedoms, the report recommends measures that a reformed judiciary could take to protect such rights in a country where violent radicalism is rampant.

⁶On 17 September, PML-N parliamentary leader Chaudhry Nisar Ali Khan was appointed leader of the opposition in the National Assembly, the lower house of parliament. PML-Q's Chaudhry Pervez Elahi gave up the post after the PML-N became the largest opposition party.

⁷Zardari won little more than a two-thirds majority in the Electoral College, which is composed of the Senate and National Assembly, the upper and lower houses of the national parliament, and the four provincial legislatures.

⁹Announcing his party's decision to quit the coalition government "after none of the commitments made to us was fulfilled", Sharif declared that his party would play "a constructive and positive role" while sitting in the opposition and would not "try to destabilise the PPP government". "Nawaz pulls out of coalition: Justice Saeeduz Zaman is PML-N candidate for president's post", *Dawn*, 26 August 2008.

¹⁰The PPP and PML-N's political rivalry in the 1990s provided the military an opportunity to dismiss Benazir Bhutto and Nawaz Sharif's governments, twice over, before they finished their full term of office. In October 1999, the military ousted Prime Minister Sharif through a coup. See Crisis Group Asia Report N°40, *Pakistan: Transition to Democracy?*, 3 October 2002.

II. BACKGROUND

Pakistan's higher judiciary has repeatedly validated military interventions and sanctioned constitutional amendments that have fundamentally altered the legal and political system. Attempting to explain its failure to protect the constitution through the "doctrine of state necessity", the judiciary has relied on the dubious argument that the army's intervention could be justified because of the pressing need for political stability. This doctrine was first developed in three cases in 1955 in the Federal Court, as the Supreme Court was then known, to justify the extra-constitutional dismissal of the legislature by a titular head of state.¹¹ Drawing on the precedent of those decisions, the Supreme Court validated General Mohammed Ayub Khan's 1958 declaration of martial law, General Mohammad Ziaul-Haq's 1977 coup and General Pervez Musharraf's 1999 coup.

While these Supreme Court judgments gave military regimes the trappings of legality, repeated military interventions have hampered the growth of civilian institutions and moderate political parties and forces. The centralisation of power in a Punjabi-dominated army has also strained centre-province relations in a multi-ethnic, multi-regional state, even as the military's use of religion to justify political control has undermined the security of Pakistani citizens, particularly women and religious and sectarian minorities.

A. ISLAMISING THE POLITY

Under the Third Schedule of the 1973 constitution, the highest constitutional offices in Pakistan – president and prime minister – must affirm their Muslim faith in the oath of office. While this clause discriminates against non-Muslim citizens, constitutionally, Pakistan is a liberal democracy, not a theocratic state. Military rulers have, however, sought to distort the constitution's liberal democratic features, and the superior judiciary has more often than not opted to overlook military regimes' constitutional violations, such as the discriminatory religious laws included in the document by General Zia-ul-Haq.

Although the military's alliance with the mullahs predated Zia's regime, he depended far more than his predecessors on religion to justify his actions, having ousted and executed Zulfikar Ali Bhutto, an elected prime minister. Indeed, "Islamisation was employed as the raison d'être of the continuation of martial law".12 In 1979, Zia-ul-Haq Islamised the Pakistan Penal Code (PPC), enacting the Hudood Ordinances, a set of ordinances prescribing punishments according to orthodox Islamic law.¹³ Article 227, a part of the Third Constitutional Amendment Order of 1980, stipulated: "All existing laws shall be brought in conformity with the Injunctions of Islam as laid down in the Holy Quran and Sunnah, in this Part referred to as the Injunctions of Islam, and no law shall be enacted which is repugnant to such Injunctions". Although Article 227 also stipulated that "the personal laws of non-Muslim citizens or their status as citizens" shall not be affected, the military government's Islamisation drive effectively sanctioned discrimination against religious and sectarian minorities.

In 1980, a Federal Shariat Court (FSC) was established to ensure that all legislation conformed to Islamic injunctions and to exercise appellate power in Hudood cases. The Eighth Amendment, enacted by Zia's rubberstamp parliament in 1985, incorporated the military dictator's ordinances and executive orders into the constitution, and placed them "outside the scope of judicial review".¹⁴ In 1985, Article 2-A was inserted, making the 1949 Objectives Resolution, which declared that Pakistan's religious system would be based on Islam, a substantive part of the 1973 constitution.

Although the superior judiciary has the power to rule against any law that violates the constitution, it has failed to do so with respect to this body of discriminatory religious legislation, which has undermined the rule of law, encouraged vigilantism and emboldened religious extremists. The higher judiciary might have limited the impact of these laws by regularly overturning bad convictions in lower courts but has failed to provide clear interpretation of the parameters of Islamic jurisprudence. It has also rejected repeated challenges to Zia's Eighth Amendment.

B. VALIDATING MILITARY INTERVENTIONS

Some courageous judges, such as Supreme Court Justices Dorab Patel and Fakhruddin G. Ibrahim,¹⁵ have refused to sanctify authoritarian interventions, and preferred

¹¹See Crisis Group Report, *Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, op. cit.

¹²Hasan Askari-Rizvi, *Military, State and Society in Paki-stan* (Hampshire, 2000), p. 170.

¹³See Rubya Mehdi, *The Islamisation of the Law in Pakistan* (Richmond, 1994).

¹⁴ Amnesty International, "Pakistan: Use and abuse of the blasphemy laws", 27 July 1994.

¹⁵They chose to resign rather than accept the legitimacy of Zia's military regime.

to resign rather than undermine constitutionalism and the rule of law. By legitimising military rule and intervention, most have, however, abdicated their duty to uphold the law.

Following Musharraf's coup, the Supreme Court was purged of judges who might have opposed the military's unconstitutional assumption of power. Judges were required to take an oath to Musharraf's Provisional Constitutional Order (PCO), 1999, superseding the oath they had sworn at their induction to the 1973 constitution.¹⁶ On 26 January 2000, thirteen judges, including Chief Justice Saiduzzaman Siddiqui and four other Supreme Court justices, were removed for refusing to do so.¹⁷

The reconstituted Supreme Court was composed of judges who willingly accepted the military's directions.¹⁸ They included Iftikhar Muhammad Chaudhry, who was elevated to the Court in January 2000 and appointed chief justice by Musharraf in 2005. The judges took their oath of office under the PCO 1999, which omits the reference to their duty to "protect, uphold and defend" the 1973 constitution.¹⁹ On 21 May 2000, this bench upheld the legality of Musharraf's coup under the doctrine of state necessity. The Supreme Court also authorised the army chief to amend the constitution, albeit within the bounds of its federal, democratic and parliamentary character. The Court also concluded that those judges who had been sacked following the PCO oath had lost any right to challenge their removal due to the passage of time.²⁰

By placing personal survival over the rule of law and constitutionalism, these judges allowed another dicta-

tor to implement sweeping changes that expanded the military's political powers and hold over the state. Like Zia's Eighth Amendment, Musharraf's Seventeenth Amendment, passed by a rubber-stamp parliament in December 2003, enshrined all executive orders and changes made under military rule.²¹ The Seventeenth Amendment gave the president, the titular head of state, the power to dismiss elected governments and parliament and also transferred from the prime minister, the head of government, key appointment powers to the president including appointments of governors, the three service chiefs and the chief justice of the Supreme Court. Musharraf's constitutional distortions weakened civilian institutions. By sidelining secular democratic forces, the military government also enabled right-wing religious parties to fill the vacuum. In dismissing legal challenges to Seventeenth Amendment, the Supreme Court shirked its responsibility to protect constitutional rule.

In 2007, there were some welcome signs of awareness within the judiciary of the costs of siding with the military. Public pressure had clearly influenced the superior judiciary's rethinking about the personal and institutional costs of following the military's dictates. "Controversy about the judiciary had come to a head in the last few years", said Mohammad Ikram Chaudhry, a former vice-president of the Supreme Court Bar Association (SCBA). "There was a lot of criticism from the legal community and international organisations about the judiciary being a corrupt institution, and judges were feeling the pressure".²²

Chief Justice Chaudhry's decisions in a number of cases raised the possibility that the Supreme Court might rule in accordance with the spirit and content of the constitution on sensitive issues,²³ particularly Musharraf's dual status as army chief and president and the use of lame-duck assemblies as the presidential Electoral College. Apparently anticipating legal challenges to his

¹⁶ According to Musharraf's Provisional Constitutional Order (PCO) 1999, henceforth presidential orders and ordinances would overrule all legislation, including the suspended constitution and the actions of the military government could not be challenged in court. By making the PCO the basic law of the land, the government suspended the basic rights and freedoms in the constitution and amended the constitution itself. See Crisis Group Report, *Pakistan: Transition to Democracy?*, op. cit., p. 13.

¹⁷ See Crisis Group Report, *Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, op. cit., p. 5, 13.

¹⁸After September 2003, new judges once again took oath under the constitution.

¹⁹ The Oath of Judges Order 2000 stated that any person who had taken the oath "shall be bound by the provisions of this Order, the proclamation of Emergency of the fourteenth day of October 1999, and the Provisional Constitution Order N°1 of 1999" and "notwithstanding any judgement of any Court, shall not call in question or permit to call in question the validity of any of the provisions thereof". Text of Oath of Office (Judges) Order, 2000, *Dawn*, 30 May 2000.

²⁰Zafar Ali Shah, PLD 2000 Supreme Court, p. 869.

²¹ According to the Seventeenth Amendment, which validates the October 1999 coup, the subsequent constitutional and political distortions, legislations, proceedings and appointments by the military government cannot be "called (into) question in any court or forum on any ground whatsoever".

²²Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 4 July 2007. According to a 2002 survey by Transparency International, the judiciary was the country's fourth most corrupt institution, after police, power suppliers and taxation authorities. "Nature and Extent of Corruption in Pakistan", Transparency International Pakistan, 2002.

²³The chief justice was, for instance, responsible for the court's proactive pursuit of habeas corpus petitions for "disappeared" citizens, instructing the government to disclose their whereabouts and chastising it for not following the law.

presidential election,²⁴ Musharraf dismissed Chaudhry on 3 March 2007, an action that the Supreme Court ruled unanimously as illegal on 20 July 2007, reinstating the chief justice by a 10-3 majority.²⁵

Efforts by the military government to forcibly suppress the widespread protests that followed Chaudhry's dismissal only fuelled public anger. An increasingly vocal opposition, spearheaded by the bar associations and supported by the moderate parties and all segments of civil society, including human rights groups and the media, as well as international human rights organisations and many western parliaments, channelled public resentment to military rule, transforming the issue into a political battle for the restoration of democracy and the rule of law.

Facing the most serious challenge to eight years of military rule, on 3 November 2007 Musharraf imposed martial law, suspending the constitution and issuing in its place a Provisional Constitution Order (PCO). Through this PCO, Musharraf restructured the judiciary, deposing more than 50 higher court judges. Suspending fundamental rights, the regime arrested scores of protesting lawyers, judges, journalists and political leaders and workers.²⁶ While claiming he had imposed emergency rule in a bid to remove obstacles to his government's fight against religious extremism, Musharraf in fact persecuted moderate democratic forces.²⁷

C. DEMOCRATIC TRANSITION AND JUDICIAL REFORM

On 27 December 2007, PPP leader Benazir Bhutto was assassinated. Her murder, days before the scheduled national elections, dealt the last blow to Musharraf's hopes of retaining power.²⁸ Despite selective rigging, Musharraf's PML-Q and his Islamist allies were routed in the 18 February 2008 general elections. His staunchest civilian opponents, the PPP, now led by Bhutto's widower Asif Ali Zardari and son Bilawal Zardari Bhutto, won the largest number of seats in

the National Assembly, with Nawaz Sharif's PML-N coming second.

The elections resulted in a hung parliament. At first it appeared that Musharraf and the new military leadership, now under General Ashfaq Pervez Kayani's command, would, as in the 1990s, continue to rule from behind the scenes, pitting the PPP and the PML-N against each other. On 9 March, however, Zardari and Sharif signed the Murree Declaration, agreeing to form a coalition government, "giving a practical shape to the (electoral) mandate, which was given to the democratic forces by the people of Pakistan". They also agreed that the judges sacked by Musharraf "would be restored on the position as they were on November 2, 2007, within 30 days of the formation of the federal government, though a parliamentary resolution".²⁹ The resolution would be followed by an executive order of the prime minister.

In their swearing-in ceremony, the new parliamentarians insisted on using the version of the 1973 constitution that did not contain the constitutional amendments made by Musharraf during emergency rule.³⁰ In one of its first acts, the PPP-led coalition government released the deposed judges as well as political prisoners, including lawyers, arrested during the emergency.³¹ It also lifted the military regime's ban on labour and student unions, and committed itself to enforcing human rights.

The coalition has since broken up over differences between the two parties on restoring the sacked judges.³² But reinstating the sacked judges is only the first step towards reforming the judiciary and ensuring judicial independence. If an end to executive interference is an essential precondition for a judiciary that is capable of protecting the constitution and upholding constitutionally guaranteed fundamental rights, judges too would have to be held accountable for subverting the constitution. According to Abid Hassan Minto, a former Pakistan Bar Council president: "Judges see themselves as part of the establishment itself, and believe it's their duty to protect the establishment, not the constitution".³³ Any reform agenda would also remain incomplete if the superior judiciary fails to

²⁴Retaining the office of army chief, Musharraf was reelected on 6 October 2007 to another five-year presidential term by a parliament that had entered the final month of its five-year term.

²⁵Crisis Group Report, *Democracy and Stability in Pakistan*, op. cit., p. 11.

²⁶See Crisis Group Briefing, Winding Back Martial Law in Pakistan, op. cit.

²⁷With the Revocation of Emergency Order, Musharraf lifted martial law on 15 December 2007.

²⁸See Crisis Group Asia Briefing N°74, *After Bhutto's Murder: The Way Forward for Pakistan*, 2 January 2008.

²⁹ "Six-point Murree Declaration – Text of the summit declaration", *The News*, 9 March 2008.

³⁰For more detail of those amendments, see Constitution (Second Amendment) Order, 2007, President's order No. 6 of 2007, 14 December 2007.

³¹Prime Minister Yousaf Raza Gilani was confirmed by a unanimous vote of confidence in the National Assembly on 29 March 2008.

³²See section V.A.2.

³³Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 17 August 2007.

address and continues to condone the body of discriminatory religious laws, discussed below, that violate constitutionally guaranteed fundamental rights, with the ensuing radicalisation threatening the security of the Pakistani citizen and state.

III. ISLAMISING THE LEGAL SYSTEM: INSTITUTIONALISED DISCRIMINATION

A. THE BLASPHEMY LAW

The Pakistan Penal Code is based on colonial India's Penal Code of 1862, which has however been amended several times since 1947. Pakistan's blasphemy law might, for instance, appear to be based on the British colonial law that prohibits the denigration of religion, but the Pakistani version is significantly different. Section 295A in the PPC that addresses religion is certainly inherited from the Indian Penal Code. Prohibiting "deliberate and malicious acts intended to outrage religious feelings of any class by insulting its religion or religious beliefs", it is not in itself discriminatory and is generally consistent with international standards on the defamation of religion. The Zia-ul-Haq regime's amendments, however, placed special emphasis on the protection of Muslims; called for harsher punishments for offences against Islam; and required trials under Section 295 to be presided over by a Muslim judge. Said a Karachi-based human rights lawyer and Supreme Court advocate: "It is these provisions that make the PPC a discriminatory system".³⁴

They include:

Section 295B (1982): Calls for life imprisonment for anyone who "wilfully defiles, damages or desecrates a copy of the holy Qu'raan ... or uses it in any derogatory manner". It allows for such a person to be arrested without a warrant.

Section 295C (1986): Imposes the death penalty, or a life sentence, on anyone who, "by words, either spoken or written, or by visible representation, or by any imputation, innuendo, or insinuation, directly or indirectly, defiles the sacred name of the Holy Prophet Muhammad".

The blasphemy law's vague language makes no reference to a potential offender's state of mind or intention, exacerbating its impact and inviting widespread abuse and "the harassment and persecution of minorities in Pakistan".³⁵ It effectively delegates authority to private citizens and public officials to enforce social biases. Radical Sunni outfits in particular have exploited

³⁴Crisis Group interview, Akhtar Hussain, Karachi, 20 July 2007.

³⁵ "Pakistan: Use and abuse of the blasphemy law", Amnesty International, 27 July 1994.

the law to target religious and sectarian minorities, using trials for religious offences as occasions to rally their base. In May 1994, for example, a group of clerics used a blasphemy hearing against two Christians in the Lahore High Court as a stage for public calls for Pakistan's "Talibanisation".³⁶

Since 1991, blasphemy cases carry a mandatory death penalty. Although such a sentence has never been carried out, the blasphemy law remains, in the words of an analyst, "a lethal weapon in the hands of religious extremists"³⁷ and "the handiest instrument for mullahs to persecute rivals, particularly members of the Christian community [as well as] liberals".³⁸ It also encourages violence.

In July 2002, an inmate belonging to the radical Sunni Sipah-i-Sahaba (SSP) murdered a scholar convicted of blasphemy by a Lahore district court.³⁹ In August 2003, a Christian was arrested under Section 295 for littering near a mosque in Lahore. A police officer killed the man while he was in custody out of a sense of "religious duty".⁴⁰

Blasphemy cases are not treated as typical criminal trials. I.A. Rehman, director of the independent Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCP), emphasised: "In blasphemy cases involving minorities, lower courts invariably convict the accused. They cannot take the risk of acquitting the person".⁴¹ Lahore's police chief admits that religious groups pressure the police into lodging charges under the blasphemy law.⁴² Such groups also attack and intimidate defence lawyers, making it difficult for the accused to get legal representation. "I cannot dare to file a petition in court that this is a discriminatory provision of law", said a Supreme Court advocate and human rights lawyer. "Even as a teacher of law, I was hesitant to talk about the blasphemy law, because of past incidents when students who belong to religious parties have filed blasphemy cases against such professors".⁴³ Intimidation also extends to the higher judiciary; most notably, in October 1997, a Lahore High Court judge who had acquitted a teenaged boy of blasphemy was shot dead in his chambers.

Often defendants in blasphemy cases request a transfer of their case to another jurisdiction, which the law permits if a case is not heard on time or if the circumstances do not allow for a fair hearing.⁴⁴ The superior courts have also limited the impact of the blasphemy law, overturning subordinate court verdicts or dismissing cases for lack of evidence.⁴⁵ However, so long as the law remains on the books, Pakistani citizens, and minorities in particular, will be vulnerable to its abuse.

In 2000, shortly after seizing power, Musharraf promised to amend the blasphemy law to allow only senior district officials to register blasphemy cases but soon withdrew the proposed change under pressure from the religious lobby. In 2005, parliament passed a law requiring that a senior police official investigate a blasphemy accusation before a complaint was filed in the courts. Seldom implemented, the law has not led to a significant reduction in blasphemy charges.⁴⁶ Well-off complainants who are seeking to use the blasphemy law in financial or property disputes can easily skirt the requirement: "All it takes is a wellplaced bribe to get around this safeguard".⁴⁷

In May 2007 Musharraf's PML-Q government rejected a private member bill by a ruling party parliamentarian, calling for changes that would make the blasphemy law less discriminatory. The parliamentary affairs minister was quoted as saying: "Islam is our religion and

³⁶Zahid Hussain, *Frontline Pakistan: The Struggle with Militant Islam* (Lahore, 2007), p. 95.

³⁷Zahid Hussain, "Lethal law", *Newsline*, September 2001.

³⁸Hussain, *Frontline Pakistan*, op. cit., p. 8.

³⁹ Adnan Adil, "Murder in God's name?", *Newsline*, July 2002. ⁴⁰ "Country Report: Pakistan", Amnesty International, 2005. The policeman was later convicted of murder. "Meanwhile, churches are attacked, temples are attacked, and no real action is taken in the courts", said a human rights lawyer. Crisis Group interview, Karachi, 20 July 2007.

⁴¹Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 17 August 2007.

⁴² "Blasphemy law and religious sentiments", *Daily Times*, 12 June 2007.

⁴³Crisis Group interview, Karachi, 20 July 2007.

⁴⁴For example, the case of Salamat Masih, a Christian boy accused of blasphemy in May 1993, was transferred from Gujranwala, where no lawyer was prepared to take the case for fear of retaliation from Sunni radicals, to Lahore, where it was eventually heard and dismissed by the Lahore High Court.

⁴⁵Crisis Group interviews, lawyers, Lahore and Karachi, July-August 2007. However, there have been some exceptions, as in August 2001 when the Lahore High Court upheld the death penalty for a Christian accused of blasphemy, who was involved in a land dispute with a Muslim landlord.

⁴⁶Amnesty International reported 44 registered blasphemy cases in 2006. "Country Report: Pakistan", Amnesty International, 2007.

⁴⁷Crisis Group telephone interview, Ann Buwalda, Jubilee Campaign, September 2007. Religious minorities are often targeted. "First, one accuses a Christian of blasphemy. Then one pressures the sessions judge into convicting the victim. Upon conviction of the accused, one immediately grabs the house of the victim". "Blasphemy law and property grabbing", *Daily Times*, 10 June 2007.

Page 8

such bills hurt our feelings. This is not a secular state but [the] Islamic Republic of Pakistan".⁴⁸

In a major recent judgment, the Lahore High Court overturned a blasphemy conviction by allowing the defendant to recite the first *Kalima* as evidence of his innocence, thereby shifting the burden of evidence to the prosecution, as required by law.⁴⁹ A legal analyst argued: "This decision as an operating precedent makes it difficult for a conviction to be obtained in the lower courts without a strict evidentiary standard".⁵⁰

B. TARGETING AHMADIS

Pakistan's anti-Ahmadi laws merit special attention because of their link with the sectarian conflict and violence that remains the primary source of terrorism in the country. Right-wing religious groups began demanding the Ahmadi sect⁵¹ be declared a non-Muslim minority shortly after independence in 1947. In 1953, anti-Ahmadi riots led to the imposition of martial law in Lahore, Punjab's provincial capital, the fall of the provincial government and eventually the fall of the central government. A court of inquiry examining the disturbances issued a report stating that there was no consensus amongst the *ulema*⁵² on the definition of "Muslim", and therefore any Muslim individual or sect was entitled to its own interpretation of the religion.⁵³

Ahmadis were legally recognised as Muslims until 1974 when, capitulating to the religious lobby, following Jamaat-i-Islami-led street demonstrations in Punjab, Zulfikar Ali Bhutto's government passed a constitutional amendment that officially excommunicated Ahmadis.

In 1984, to appease orthodox Sunnis, his main constituency, General Zia-ul-Haq further institutionalised Ahmadi segregation through amendments to the Penal Code. The Supreme Court dismissed a constitutional petition against these amendments, as did the Federal Shariat Court. The provisions include:

Section 298-B, which prohibits:

- 1. Any person of the Qadiani group or the Lahori⁵⁴ group (who call themselves Ahmadis or by any other name) who by words, either spoken or written or by visible representation:
 - a) refers to or addresses, any person, other than

 a Caliph or companion of the Holy Prophet
 Muhammad (Peace Be Upon Him-PBUH),
 as Ameer-ul-Mumineen [leader of the faith ful], Khalifa-tul-Mumineen [caliph of the
 faithful], Khalifa-tul-Muslimeen [caliph of
 the Muslims], Sahaabi or Razi Allah Anho
 [companions of the Prophet];
 - b) refers to or addresses, any person, other than a wife of the holy Prophet Muhammad (PBUH), as *Ummul-Mumineen* [Mother of the Faithful, a title reserved for the Prophet's wives];
 - c) refers to, or addresses, any person, other than a member of the family (*Ahle-bait*) of the holy Prophet Muhammad (PBUH), as *Ahlebait* [family of the Prophet]; or refers to, or names, or calls, his place of worship as Masjid (mosque); shall be punished with imprisonment of either description for a term which may extend to three years, and shall also be liable to [a] fine.
- 2. Any person of the Qadiani group or Lahori group, (who call themselves Ahmadis or by any other names), who by words, either spoken or written, or by visible representations, refers to the mode or form of call to prayers followed by his faith as *Azan* [call to prayer] or recites *Azan* as used by the Muslims, shall be punished with imprisonment of either description for a term which may be extended to three years and shall also be liable to [a] fine.

Section 298-C, which prohibits:

Any person of the Qadiani group or the Lahori group (who call themselves Ahmadis or any other name), who directly or indirectly, poses himself as a Muslim, or calls, or refers to, his faith as Islam, or preaches or propagates his faith, or invites others to accept his faith, by words, either spoken or written, or by visible representation or in any manner whatsoever outrages the religious feelings of Muslims, shall be punished with imprisonment of either

⁴⁸Sohail Khan, "Government rejects bill to amend blasphemy law", *The News*, 9 May 2007.

⁴⁹The first *Kalima* is testimony of faith in Islam.

⁵⁰Taimur Malik, "The blasphemy challenge", *Daily Times*, 29 July 2008.

⁵¹Ahmadis are a Sunni minority sect, followers of Mirza Ghulam Ahmed, who sections of the community believe was a twentieth century prophet.

⁵² Ulema: plural of Alim (religious scholar).

⁵³Lawrence Ziring, *Pakistan in the Twentieth Century: A Political History* (Oxford, 1997), pp. 134-145.

⁵⁴The Ahmadi community is divided among the Qadiani and Lahori factions.

description for a term which may extend to three years and shall also be liable to fine [crimes under this section are non-bailable].⁵⁵

Ahmadis must either renounce their beliefs to be declared Muslim, or be declared non-Muslim.⁵⁶ Muslims must officially declare that they do not recognise the Ahmadi community as Muslim before they can obtain a Pakistani passport. In 2004 the government introduced new machine-readable passports that, unlike earlier ones, did not include a religion column. However, after hardline clerics accused Musharraf of secularising the country, the government restored the religious column. In June 2007, the Election Commission of Pakistan issued separate electoral lists for the Ahmadi community for the February 2008 elections despite government commitments to end separate electorates.⁵⁷

Anti-Ahmadi laws have deepened sectarian fault lines, with the Sunni extremist Sipah-i-Sahaba, for instance, demanding that the Shia sect be also declared non-Muslim. This discriminatory legislation has also encouraged vigilantism and violence.

As with the blasphemy law, the vague language of Section 298 has resulted in a flood of cases, mostly trivial, against Ahmadis. For example, in 1989 Mirza Mubarak Ahmad, an Ahmadi, was arrested for distributing a pamphlet and, while in prison, was seen saying his prayers by a political opponent, who then filed a criminal case against him for posing as a Muslim. The case took eleven years, and a judicial magistrate in Hyderabad finally found Ahmad guilty under Section 298. In his judgment, the magistrate acknowledged that the constitution gives every citizen the right to practice his or her faith. However, since Ahmad had faced the *Kaaba*,⁵⁸ while offering his prayers, "he posed himself as Muslim and injured the feeling of Muslims". The judgment continued: "No doubt offering [prayer] by any person as per his own faith is no offence, but when hurt has been caused the feelings of other persons then it becomes an offence, and when a person of ... Ahmadi [community commits] any act by posing himself as Muslim, then it is an offence [under Section 298]".⁵⁹

A Supreme Court advocate who focuses on human rights issues noted: "In the majority of cases against Ahmadis, the complaints have been filed by someone belonging to one sectarian school of thought or another".⁶⁰ During the 1990s, as many as 2,000 Ahmadis were accused of blasphemy.⁶¹ A May 2005 non-governmental organisation (NGO) report found that the largest numbers of blasphemy cases filed against any minority community were against Ahmadis.⁶² According to the U.S. State Department, 28 Ahmadis faced criminal charges under Pakistan's religious laws in 2006.⁶³

Judges have been generally hesitant to acquit Ahmadis, fearing reprisals from religious radicals. During Ziaul-Haq's martial law, for example, a military court had convicted seven Ahmadis on charges of murder. After martial law was lifted, the cases were appealed in the Lahore High Court. Radical clerics obstructed proceedings, forcing the judge to hear the case in his private chambers. Commenting on the eventual acquittal, defence counsel Abid Hassan Minto told Crisis Group, "It would not have been possible for such a judgment in an open court, with the mullahs there".⁶⁴ The failure to provide a fair trial to Ahmadis is especially a problem in the subordinate courts where judges are even more vulnerable to threats from local Islamist groups.

Article 8 of the constitution deems "laws inconsistent with or in derogation of fundamental rights to be void". In 2003, reviewing the constitutionality of the MMA's Hisba Bill, passed by the NWFP Assembly to implement Shariah, the Supreme Court ruled the bill violated the constitution. It declared: "Private life, personal

⁵⁵ Pakistan Penal Code, Section 298.

⁵⁶Catering to its right-wing Sunni base, in 2006, the Muttahida Masjlis-i-Amal (MMA) tabled the Apostasy Act 2006 in the National Assembly, calling for the death penalty for male apostates from Islam, and imprisonment until penitence or death for female apostates. Apostasy could be proved through confession or by the testimony of two adult witnesses. Among other provisions, the proposed bill demanded that the right to property of anyone accused of apostasy should be revoked, and that proven apostates be given a maximum of one month to "return to Islam". Text of Apostasy Bill 2006 (Proposed), available at www.thepersecution.org/ 50years/apostasybill.html. All the key religious leaders in the National Assembly signed the bill.

⁵⁷ Ali Waqar, "Ahmadis set to boycott general elections again", *Daily Times*, 29 June 2007.

⁵⁸Muslims pray in the direction of the *Kaaba*, Islam's holiest site in Mecca, Saudi Arabia.

⁵⁹Judgment of the Case, Court of Judicial Magistrate (I), Hyderabad, Sindh, case no. 96 of 1999. See also www. thepersecution.org/case/case001.html.

⁶⁰Crisis Group interview, Karachi, 20 July 2007.

⁶¹ Akbar S. Ahmed, "Pakistan's blasphemy law: words fail me", *The Washington Post*, 19 May 2002.

⁶²Since 1988, 37 per cent of registered cases of blasphemy were against Ahmadis; Christians represented 13 per cent of blasphemy cases. See Waqar Gillani, "647 booked under blasphemy law since 1988, says NCJP", *Daily Times*, 9 May 2005.

⁶³ "Pakistan", in "International Religious Freedom Report 2007", Bureau of Democracy Human Rights and Labor, U.S. Department of State, Washington DC, 2007.

⁶⁴Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 17 August 2007.

thoughts and the individual beliefs of citizens cannot be allowed to be interfered with". It further stated: "Islamist jurists are unanimous on the point that except for *Sallat* [prayer] and *Zakat* [alms] no other obligation stipulated by Islam can be enforced by the state". The Court also reinforced the 1954 opinion of the court of inquiry that the ulema "had no unanimity before the Court of Inquiry on the definition of 'Muslim', because, everyone being a Muslim has his own interpretation of Quran and Sunnah. Therefore, [a state official] under the Hisba Bill, cannot be empowered to determine in his discretion whether any act is consistent with Islamic moral values and etiquettes or not".⁶⁵

The same court, however, failed to declare the blasphemy laws, anti-Ahmadi legislation or the anti-women Hudood Ordinances unconstitutional.

C. WOMEN AND THE HUDOOD ORDINANCES

Promulgated in 1979 by Zia-ul-Haq's military regime and incorporated into the constitution through the Eighth Amendment, the Hudood Ordinances, in the words of HRCP Chairperson Asma Jahangir were "the precursor to [the] conversion of the judiciary".⁶⁶ Since the judges appointed are those who "are loyal to whatever the state ideology" happens to be, according to prominent human rights lawyer and Supreme Court advocate Hina Jilani, Pakistan now has "a judiciary that has been influenced by Islamisation".⁶⁷

The ordinances prohibit theft, alcohol consumption, sexual intercourse outside of marriage termed "fornication" and, until November 2006, rape. The punishments are divided between *Hadd* (Quranic) punishments, which include amputation of limbs, flogging, stoning to death and other forms of capital punishment; and *Taazir* (non-Quranic) punishments for lesser offences, including imprisonment and whipping.

The ordinances included:

□ The Prohibition (Enforcement of *Hadd*) Order IV of 1979: Prohibits the sale and consumption of alcohol and drugs; in the case of drinking, it prescribes public whipping.

- □ The Offences Against Property (Enforcement of Hudood) Ordinance, 1979: Relating to theft and armed robbery, its punishments include: for a first offence of theft, amputation of the right hand from the wrist; for a second offence the amputation of a foot; and for third-time offenders imprisonment for life.
- Offence of Zina⁶⁸ (Enforcement of Hadd) Ordinance, 1979: Prohibits non-marital fornication, rape, gang rape, kidnapping or inducing women to forced marriage; punishments include stoning to death, whipping and imprisonment.
- □ The Offence of *Qazf* (Enforcement of *Hadd*) Ordinance, 1979: Prohibits false accusation of *zina*.
- □ The Execution of the Punishment of Whipping Ordinance, 1979: Applies to all crimes under the Hudood Ordinances.

Women's testimony is not accepted in *Hadd* cases, nor is that of non-Muslims unless the accused is also non-Muslim. Under the ordinances, the testimony of four adult male witnesses was required to prove rape. By 1986, the courts issued thirteen sentences of amputation of limbs, seven of death by stoning and six of public whipping.⁶⁹ All except one of these sentences were overturned on appeal to the superior courts or the Federal Shariat Court.

While the Hudood Ordinances cover a range of crimes, women have been the principal victims of these laws. "Allegations of zina flooded the courts", primarily against "young couples marrying against the wishes of their parents".⁷⁰ Rape victims, including those impregnated by their offender but who could not prove rape according to the requirements for evidence, were also accused under the Zina Ordinance. One of the more striking cases was that of Safia Bibi, a blind woman accused and convicted of zina after she filed rape charges against her employer and his son. In April 2002, a woman who had filed charges against her brother-in-law for rape was instead found guilty of adultery by a sessions court judge and sentenced to death by stoning.⁷¹ In both cases, judgments were overturned on appeal to a higher court.

Even though the most severe punishments under the Hudood Ordinances have generally not been implemented, their psychological and social impact is severe. Women sentenced to death by stoning, for example,

⁶⁵Text of judgment at www.supremecourt.gov.pk/pr/ hasba.htm.

⁶⁶ Asma Jahangir, "What the protection of Women Act does and what is left undone", in "State of Human Rights 2006", Human Rights Commission of Pakistan, Lahore, 2006, pp. 5-12. Asma Jahangir is a Crisis Group Board member.

⁶⁷Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 16 August 2007. Hina Jilani is the UN Secretary General's Special Representative on Human Rights Defenders.

⁶⁸Various forms of unlawful sexual intercourse.

⁶⁹ Jahangir, op. cit., p. 8.

⁷⁰Ibid.

⁷¹ See Sanna Bucha, "Twice damned", *Newsline*, May 2002.

are kept in solitary confinement under extreme conditions, expecting their sentence to be carried out, and even when released become social outcasts. Said Majida Rizvi, a former Supreme Court justice, also the lawyer who had defended Safia Bibi: "When there are no facilities, when the state cannot take care of these women once they return to society, you simply cannot have these laws".72

In 1997, the Commission of Inquiry on Women, headed by former Supreme Court Justice Nasir Aslam Zahid, recommended repealing the ordinances.⁷³ The government ignored the recommendation. In 2003, the National Commission on the Status of Women (NCSW), a government body established in 2000 to review and recommend reforms to laws and regulations that affect the status and rights of women, published its findings. According to the head of the NCSW, former Supreme Court justice Rizi, Jamaat-e-Islami's chief Qazi Hussain Ahmed and other Islamist leaders attempted to disrupt the commission's functioning.⁷⁴ When its report was released, recommending repeal of these discriminatory laws, not a single government representative attended the launch.⁷⁵

The NCSW found that "instead of remedying social ills, [the Hudood] Ordinances led to an increase in injustice against women and, in fact, became an instrument of oppression against women"; 80 per cent of women prisoners had been charged under the Zina Ordinance.⁷⁶

The NCSW also argued that Section 3 of the Zina Ordinance violated the rights of non-Muslims since this includes laws relating to religious minorities. The ordinance calls for "at least two Muslim adult male witnesses", violating Article 25 of the constitution that guarantees equality for all citizens regardless of religion and gender.⁷⁷ The Supreme Court has failed to address these flaws and has repeatedly dismissed challenges to the Eighth Amendment.

In November 2006 parliament passed the Protection of Women Act (PWA). Although a step forward, it did not repeal the Hudood Ordinances. The PWA

removes the offence of rape from the Hudood Ordinances and has returned it to the Pakistan Penal Code, separating zina from zina-bil-jabr (rape), thus preventing complaints of rape from being converted into charges of unlawful sexual intercourse. This has reduced the number of false accusations against rape victims.78 The act also repealed the punishment of whipping. Although it has also made it easier for women to obtain divorce and escape forced marriage, they still cannot give evidence in Hadd cases.

While the PWA's initial draft called for sweeping amendments to the Hudood Ordinances, the Musharraf government watered down the draft, under pressure from its religious allies, particularly the six-party MMA. Calling the new bill "farcical", HRCP argued that it gave judges a significant amount of latitude to "interpret the law in the most orthodox way" and "complicated matters by creating confusion between Islamic and civil laws, as well as on questions of jurisprudence of the appropriate forum".⁷⁹ While the PWA transferred rape to the Penal Code, for example, the government failed to issue a notification identifying and transferring authority to the competent civil courts to handle rape cases. Until that was done, the act's legal provisions could not be implemented, raising doubts that the government had the intention of doing so.

Moreover, "Some of the malice of the Zina Ordinance has been carried into the Penal Code".⁸⁰ The law still allows the registration of fornication cases against married couples until they can prove marriage, contradicting a Supreme Court ruling in 1973, which held that if a man and woman claimed they were married, this claim must be accepted. A significant number of fornication cases against married couples continue to be filed, especially in rural areas where marriages are often not properly registered.⁸¹ Inhumane sentences such as death by stoning and amputations also remain in place.

D. THE FEDERAL SHARIAT COURT

Created by General Zia-ul-Haq, the Federal Shariat Court theoretically falls within the purview of the Supreme Court but amounts to a parallel Islamic judicial system. It has the power to review laws for repug-

⁷²Crisis Group telephone interview, 9 August 2007.

⁷³Zahid is a former chief justice of the Sindh High Court, and a former justice of the Supreme Court and Federal Shariat Court.

⁷⁴Crisis Group telephone interview, Majida Rizvi, 9 August 2007.

⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ "National Commission on the Status of Women's Report on Hudood Ordinances 1979", Government of Pakistan, April 2003. ⁷⁷ Ibid.

⁷⁸Crisis Group interviews, lawyers and human rights activists, countrywide, July-August 2007.

⁷⁹ "State of Human Rights 2006", HRCP, op. cit., p. 199.

⁸⁰Crisis Group interview, Hina Jilani, Lahore, 16 August 2007.

⁸¹ Ibid.

nancy to Islam and serves as an appellate court in Hudood cases. The FSC bench consists only of Muslim judges, all appointed by the executive, three of whom may be religious scholars without any prior judicial or legal experience. The president can modify the terms of appointment at will. He can assign an FSC judge to any other office or function, even to executive positions in the Law Commission, contravening the separation of the executive and judicial branches.⁸² Under Article 203 of the constitution, a lawyer must also be a Muslim to appear before the FSC, even though the court's jurisdiction includes non-Muslims.

Not simply a judicial body, the FSC also exercises quasi-legislative powers. "The FSC tells the parliament how to make the law", said Asma Jahangir.⁸³ The court has, for instance, called for radical changes to the banking system, declaring that Pakistan's interest-based financial system was un-Islamic.⁸⁴ If parliament does not amend a law within the time period given by the FSC, the court's judgment obtains the force of law.⁸⁵

While the ordinary superior courts operate within clearly defined parameters of constitutional interpretation, the FSC's powers of judicial review are far more vague since "Islamic interpretation can vary from one extreme to another".⁸⁶ Such interpretations have been used to impede social change and have provided hard-liners within the Pakistani clergy a significant avenue to influence the legal system.

In March 1981, for example, the FSC declared the punishment of stoning by death to be un-Islamic, provoking strong criticism from orthodox *ulema*. Pressured by the religious lobby, the FSC chief justice was removed and a new bench that was authorised to review the earlier judgment overturned it. In 1990, the Court ruled that a blasphemy conviction should carry a mandatory death penalty with no possibility of pardon.

In 1991, the FSC ruled that land reform was contrary to Islam and the teachings of the Holy Prophet. In 1992, it ruled that the *Qisas* (retribution) and *Diyat* (blood money) law, which allows a party to seek monetary compensation from another where bodily harm has occurred, should also allow the immediate relatives of a murder victim to pardon the perpetrator in return for monetary compensation. The *Qisas* and *Diyat* law⁸⁷ thus allows family members to pardon the killer. This has practically provided legal cover to the practice of so-called "honour killings" – killings of female relatives seen to have disgraced the family.

An October 2004 bill called for more stringent measures against honour killings, including giving senior police officers the power to investigate such cases. Rights activists criticised it for being too weak.⁸⁸ Honour killings still occur "at a colossal level", according to former Supreme Court judge Nasir Aslam Zahid.⁸⁹ An FSC judgment also abolished presidential powers to remit the sentences of convicted killers, ruling that only a murder victim's heirs could exercise such powers.⁹⁰ This has hampered the PPP government's efforts to commute death sentences to life imprisonment and abolish the death penalty.

Even when the FSC is not particularly active, the executive can use it to undermine the judiciary.⁹¹ The president can appoint a permanent judge of a High Court to the FSC without his or her consent, after consultation with the chief justice of the relevant court. A High Court judge who does not accept an appointment to the FSC is "deemed to have retired from this office",⁹² enabling the executive to use the FSC "as a dumping ground for chief justices who refuse to bow before the winds of expediency".⁹³ This power is often exercised to sideline independent judges such as Nasir Aslam Zahid, who was known for judicial activism on illegal incarcerations, and was

⁸²An FSC judge must, under Article 203: "perform such other functions as the President may deem fit; and pass such other order as he may consider appropriate".

⁸³Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 16 August 2007.

⁸⁴ In June 2002, the Shariat Appellate Bench overturned its own decision and asked the FSC to rehear the original case. The case is still pending. See Shujauddin Qureshi, "The banks' new clothes", *Newsline*, February 2007.

⁸⁵Crisis Group interview, constitutional lawyer, Karachi, 20 July 2007.

⁸⁶Crisis Group interview, Asma Jahangir, Lahore, 16 August 2007.

⁸⁷The *Qisas* and *Diyat* Ordinance was promulgated by the president in 1990, and was not adopted by parliament until 1997, under Nawaz Sharif's government.

⁸⁸ See "Pakistan: New 'honour killing' law does not go far enough - rights groups", IRIN news, 27 October 2004.

³⁹Crisis Group interview, Karachi, July 2007.

⁹⁰Mohammad Kamran, "SC Shariat Bench to hear appeal on presidential remissions today", *Daily Times*, 3 December 2003.

⁹¹For example, the office of the chief justice of the FSC remained vacant under much of Musharraf's tenure, thereby making the court inoperative. However, as part of his restructuring of the judiciary under emergency rule in November, Musharraf appointed a new chief justice and the FSC began to again take up cases.

⁹²Article 203C (5).

⁹³Khalid Anwar, "Usurping the prerogatives of the National Assembly: The Federal Shari'ah Court" in Tariq Jan et al (eds.), *Pakistan: Between Secularism and Islam* (Islamabad, 2003), p. 191.

transferred to the FSC in 1994.⁹⁴ The Supreme Court itself referred to the FSC bench as a "dumping ground" in its landmark decision in a 1996 case, commonly referred to as the Judges Case, which arrogated to the judiciary significant powers in the appointment and promotion of judges.⁹⁵

While the current FSC bench is more moderate and less influential than it was in the 1980s and 1990s, the very presence of such a court casts a shadow. The FSC has generally been more active during civilian governments since it offers an indirect channel of influence for the army and its allies in the clergy.⁹⁶ While it is too early to tell whether this will be the case during the current democratic transition, the court's very existence in Pakistan's judicial system impedes access to justice by perpetuating a parallel legal system. Justice would be best served if the Federal Shariat Court were abolished through a constitutional amendment.⁹⁷

Since Article 227 of the constitution stipulates that all laws should conform to the injunctions of Islam, any ordinary court may pronounce on such matters, precluding the need to bypass the ordinary judiciary on matters of Islamic interpretation.⁹⁸ Finally, a Council of Islamic Ideology, also established under Zia-ul-Haq, can advise parliament on a proposed law's conformity to Islamic injunctions. The FSC, therefore, only diverts resources away from an under-staffed and under-funded judiciary.

IV. RESTORING THE RULE OF LAW

While discriminatory religious laws must be repealed on fundamental constitutional grounds, it is also necessary to address the political climate that has produced and perpetuated them. Indeed the laws discussed above cannot be dissociated from the absence of strong democratic institutions that effectively defend fundamental rights and constitutionalism. T. Kumar, Amnesty International's Asia advocacy director, said, "The core of the problem in Pakistan is that the problem of human rights and religious freedoms is not improving because of un-elected leaders trying to take shortcuts to power, and so there is a lack of opportunity for democratic institutions like the judiciary to take hold".⁹⁹

Religious parties have been able to parlay military patronage into significant political gains that have compromised the delivery of justice.¹⁰⁰ Widespread attacks on minorities reflect a general sentiment that the authorities lack either the political will or the ability to act. The PPP government has taken a more proactive approach, but far more is needed, particularly a commitment by the government and parliamentary opposition to ensure that the rule of law and constitutionalism is not just restored but sustained.¹⁰¹

Any steps toward repealing Islamic laws are certain to draw strong protest from the religious lobby. Whether the mullahs can derail reform efforts, as they have in the past, will depend on how effectively the moderate parties consolidate the democratic transition and build support for reform within and outside parliament. While the judiciary has a constitutional mandate to review and strike down discriminatory laws, the parliament must perform its constitutional legislative function and the political parties must ensure public ownership of the process. "The judiciary doesn't have implementing force; in which case the pressure of the bar, the media, the parties and the general public is

 ⁹⁴Crisis Group interviews, lawyers and retired judges, Karachi and Lahore, July-August 2007. See also Sajjad Ali Shah, *Law Courts in a Glass House* (Karachi, 2001), pp. 267-268.
 ⁹⁵Crisis Group Report, *Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, op. cit.

⁹⁶Crisis Group interviews, countrywide, July-August 2007. ⁹⁷The case of Mirza Tahir Hussain, a British national, presents a striking depiction of Pakistan's dual justice system. Sentenced to death by a sessions court in Islamabad in 1989 for highway robbery and murdering a taxi driver, Hussain appealed to the Lahore High Court, which eventually dismissed the charges against him in 1996 for lack of evidence. However, the FSC subsequently took up the case claiming that highway robbery cases after dusk fell under its jurisdiction and sentenced Hussain to death. The Sharia bench of the Supreme Court upheld the sentence in 2003. Under UK pressure, President Musharraf eventually remitted the sentence to life imprisonment; in November 2006, Hussain was finally released. See "Freed after 17 years and home to a hug from the brother who never gave up", The Times, 28 November 2006. See also Asian Human Rights Commission, "PAKISTAN: Online petition for the release of an innocent person facing the death penalty after 18 years in prison", 19 October 2006. ⁹⁸A FSC decision is binding on the provincial High Courts and may be appealed in the Supreme Court.

⁹⁹Crisis Group interview, Washington DC, September 2007. ¹⁰⁰The JUI-F, for instance, strongly opposed the PPP government's decision to commute the death penalty. See "JUI-F

opposes commutation of death penalty", *Dawn*, 8 July 2008. ¹⁰¹ In June 2008, for instance, 23 Ahmadi students were suspended from Punjab Medical College for preaching their beliefs. According to Punjab health secretary Anwaar Ahmed Khan, the university administration was pressured by "over 1,000 highly-charged people" on campus, and gave in fearing that "there would have been bloodshed". At the PPP government's insistence, the university reinstated the Ahmadi students. Mohammad Saleem and Zulqemain Tahir, "Ahmadi students fear for safety after expulsion from PMC", *Herald*, July 2008; and "IJT protests students' reinstatement", *Dawn*, 10 July 2008.

needed to enforce [the rule of law]", said PML-N parliamentarian Siddiq-ul Farooq.¹⁰² Added a prominent lawyer: "We should not expect the restored judges to restore the 1973 constitution. I firmly believe that only political forces should change the political system".¹⁰³

A. THE PENAL CODE: RESTORING FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS

In its first tenure¹⁰⁴ Prime Minister Benazir Bhutto's PPP government had promised constitutional reform but lacked the two-thirds majority needed to reverse Zia's Eighth Amendment. However, Bhutto's first government did release all women charged under the Hudood Ordinances.¹⁰⁵ In 1994, Bhutto's second government ratified the UN Convention for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women and also decided to amend the blasphemy law to require formal authorisation by a judicial magistrate before any blasphemy case could be registered or arrest made. The government also planned to pass a law against the false accusation of blasphemy. Although it failed to follow through, succumbing to the pressure of the religious parties, Bhutto directed district magistrates to release people accused under the blasphemy law until a proper investigation into their cases.

After the president dismissed Bhutto's second government at the military's behest in 1996, Nawaz Sharif overturned the order. Nawaz Sharif's first government had made the death penalty mandatory in blasphemy cases in 1991, following the FSC judgment on the issue discussed above. In its second tenure, the Sharif government passed the *Qisas* and *Diyat* law in 1997. The government also attempted to pass the Fifteenth Amendment Bill in 1998, which called for Shariah to be the basic law of the land, stating: "the provisions of this article shall have effect notwithstanding anything contained in the Constitution, any law or judgement of any Court". The bill passed the National Assembly but was stalled by the PPP-led opposition in the Senate.¹⁰⁶ Just as it was an advocate of human rights in government during the 1990s, the PPP strongly supported human rights legislation in parliament under Musharraf's rule. For instance, it introduced the first bill to completely repeal the Hudood Ordinances. In November 2007, PPP Senator, and now law minister, Farooq Hameed Naek strongly criticised the discriminatory legislation. Said Naek: "The blasphemy law is used against political opponents and minorities, but there have been no moves in parliament to do away with it".¹⁰⁷ In its 2008 manifesto, the PPP vowed to review the "statutes that discriminate against religious minorities and are sources of communal disharmony".¹⁰⁸ Now in government, the party should take the lead in removing this body of bad laws from the statute books.

The PPP and the PML-N have both pledged to repeal Musharraf's Seventeenth Amendment that has tilted the balance of power in a parliamentary democracy from the directly elected prime minister, the head of government, to the indirectly elected president, the head of state. The PPP and the PML-N should also forge a consensus on repealing the Eighth Amendment, thus restoring the 1973 constitution to its original form and spirit. Indeed, repealing Zia's and Musharraf's amendments in their entirety will be central to rebuilding the justice system.

The PPP government's decision to table a bill that would allow bail for those accused of murder if their cases were not decided within two years certainly marks a step forward.¹⁰⁹ However, the government appears to be backing down on its decision to replace capital punishment by life imprisonment after opposition from the clergy and other social conservatives. With over 7,000 prisoners on death row,¹¹⁰ it is critical the government stand its ground, seeking parliamentary support of such reform measures, particularly from the PML-N and other moderate parties.¹¹¹

¹⁰²Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 5 July 2007.

¹⁰³Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 27 December 2007.

¹⁰⁴ Benazir Bhutto's first government lasted from 1988-1990, and her second from 1994-1996. Nawaz Sharif's first government lasted from 1990-1993, and his second from 1997-1999. ¹⁰⁵ Suad Jospeh and Afsaneh Najmabadi, *Encyclopaedia of Women and Islamic Culture: Family, Law and Politics* (Leiden, 2003), p. 83.

¹⁰⁶See "Crime or Custom?", Human Rights Watch, 1999, at www.hrw.org/reports/1999/pakistan/Pakhtuml-03.htm.

¹⁰⁷Crisis Group interview, Karachi, 18 July 2007.

¹⁰⁸See www.ppp.org.pk/manifestos.html.

¹⁰⁹ Syed Faisal Shakeel, "Constitution muted on way to restore judges: Naek", *Dawn*, 2 September 2008.

¹¹⁰According to Amnesty International, 88 per cent of all known executions under the death penalty in 2007 occurred in China, Iran, Saudi Arabia, Pakistan and the U.S. "Death penalty: Facts and figures", Amnesty International, 2 May 2008. "Pakistan: Spate of imminent executions in wake of Mirza Hussain case", Amnesty International, 1 June 2006.

¹¹¹Said PML-N spokesperson Siddiqul Farooq, "We will support any reform effort that lessens crime, but the law must also [appeal to] humanity, and treat citizens equally, irrespective of caste, creed and religion". Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 5 July 2008.

Legal reforms alone are no guarantee that Pakistan's judiciary will deliver justice. For example, there has not been a single conviction in a gang-rape case since 2003. In February 2007, Zille Huma, a female minister in Punjab's provincial government, was murdered by Ghulam Sarwar, who admitted to killing other women but was never convicted.¹¹² Said a former Supreme Court judge: "There is a problem of reporting and tackling crimes such as these because of the threats involved, so they are not stopped. Huma's murder was a clear case of this".¹¹³ Yet the problem goes far beyond just the public's failure to report and the police's failure to investigate. Judges too, particularly within the lower ranks of the judiciary as earlier mentioned, are far too inclined to give a pass to those responsible for crimes against women and religious and sectarian minorities. The successful implementation of any new legislation will depend on strong institutions, particularly a judiciary that is sensitised to religious, sectarian and gender discrimination.

B. PRIORITISING THE DELIVERY OF JUSTICE

For legal reform to be effective, judicial reform is essential. Indeed, legal reform must be examined in the context of a failing judicial infrastructure. Underequipped courts and prisons deny access to justice to citizens, especially the poor who are the principal targets of the discriminatory religious laws. The limited writ of the justice system and the resulting vacuum has also enabled widespread vigilantism.

Given that 75 to 80 per cent of cases are handled in the lower courts, far much more investment is needed in expanding the capacity of the subordinate judiciary. The number of pending cases in the civil courts is estimated at 1.5 million. This huge backlog contributes to significant delays. It can take anywhere between ten to twenty years before the final judgment is given in civil cases.¹¹⁴ Successive government law commissions have recommended a substantial increase in the number of judicial officers, courts and other facilities only to have their recommendations ignored.¹¹⁵ For an efficient subordinate judicial system, a civil judge should have no more than 300 cases in his file at any time. By this measure, some 250 more judges are needed in Sindh alone.¹¹⁶ The government needs to give greater priority not just to hiring new judges but also to judicial training to ensure that the subordinate judiciary has competent and committed personnel.

In criminal cases, insufficient government investment has resulted in corruption and inefficiency within both the courts and the police. Inadequate pay and resources, limited investigation and prosecution capacities and long gaps between the filing of charges and trial dates during which evidence often disappears are some of the problems that must be urgently addressed.¹¹⁷ Criminal cases can take more than five years to process, except when tried by special courts, such as accountability courts, where cases are often politically motivated and miscarriage of justice is even more likely.¹¹⁸ As a result, Pakistan has a critically low arrest and conviction rate.¹¹⁹

According to Article 10(2) of the constitution: "Every person who is arrested and detained in custody shall be produced before a magistrate within a period of twenty-four hours of such arrest, excluding the time necessary for the journey from the place of arrest to the court of the nearest magistrate". According to the law, detention after arrest depends on the order of a magistrate who must be satisfied that there are prima facie sufficient grounds or else the detainee is placed in the court's custody. The law also prohibits the police from detaining a person for more than fourteen days, after which the detainee must be transferred to a prison that is responsible for the prisoner's presence in court. A trial can only begin after a *challan*, or case brief, has been produced. This process, however, often takes up to two years, and *challans* are sometimes not submitted at all.¹²⁰

Under-trial prisoners are often not brought to the court on trial dates because of the unavailability of transpor-

¹¹² "State of Human Rights 2007", HRCP, p. 148.

¹¹³Crisis Group interview, Karachi, July 2007.

¹¹⁴Statistics provided to Crisis Group by former Supreme Court judge Nasir Aslam Zahid, Karachi, 17 July 2007. See also Figure 1: Pendency Index by Province 2001-2004, in "Charts and Tables: Judicial Policy Action No.14", Access to Justice Program, Ministry of Law, Justice and Human Rights, Government of Pakistan.

¹¹⁵See Nasir Aslam Zahid, "Delay, Arrears and Denial of Justice". Paper presented at First South Asian Regional Colloquium on Access to Justice, New Delhi, 1-3 November 2002.

¹¹⁶Crisis Group interview, Nasir Aslam Zahid, Karachi, 17 July 2007.

¹¹⁷Crisis Group Report, *Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, op. cit. See also Crisis Group Asia Report N°157, *Reforming Pakistan's Police*, 14 July 2008; and Ishaq Tanoli, "Police non-cooperation causing serious delays in justice system", *Dawn*, 24 July 2008.

¹¹⁸ See Zahid, "Delay, Arrears and Denial of Justice", op. cit. ¹¹⁹ Pakistan's prosecution rate is estimated at less than 10 per cent. Crisis Group interviews, lawyers and retired judges, Karachi, July 2007.

¹²⁰Crisis Group interview, HRCP director I.A. Rehman, Lahore, 17 August 2007.

tation.¹²¹ Prison personnel also seek bribes from prisoners to ensure access to a judge.¹²² Fearing indefinite detention, many detainees are forced to plead guilty to obtain lower sentences or to bribe police officials rather than seeking justice through the court system. "A poor person eventually gives up", said PML-N spokesperson Siddiq-ul Farooq. "He feels it's better to make a compromise, rather than wait until a hearing".¹²³ The huge backlog of cases also provides opportunities for corruption for many within the subordinate judiciary as judges seek bribes to fix an early hearing. In fact, access to justice is often only available when the higher judiciary is willing to enforce fundamental constitutional rights, including through suo motu¹²⁴ action.¹²⁵

In 1993, hearing an appeal by the Balochistan provincial government, the Supreme Court ruled: "The right of 'access to justice to all' is a well recognised inviolable right enshrined in Article 9 of the Constitution"; it includes due notice of proceedings, an impartial tribunal or court and a reasonable opportunity of defence. An unreformed judicial system has, however, denied prisoners' access to justice, making it even more important for the PPP government to translate pledges of judicial reform into practice.

While the High Courts often reprimand subordinate court judges for inefficiency and misconduct relating to financial corruption, they have seldom held judges of these courts accountable for unfair trials and convictions, even though they can be disciplined for misconduct.¹²⁶ Although the High Court's revisional jurisdiction in civil and criminal matters permits it to take suo motu action on unfair trials and convictions, this is rarely exercised. "Subordinate court judges are too often let off for bad convictions", said a member of the Pakistan Bar Council.¹²⁷

The superior judiciary must take its responsibility of overseeing the subordinate judiciary far more seriously, evaluating the performance of judges and quality of judgments in the lower courts. The higher courts must hold lower courts accountable in providing fair and timely trials, delivering impartial verdicts and honouring the rights of petitioners and defendants.

In September 2007, the National Judicial Policy Making Committee, the country's top legal policymaking body, noted that corruption in lower courts led to deviations from the law, demanding that the higher courts take greater steps in monitoring the lower courts, including through surprise visits.¹²⁸ While there are existing mechanisms of oversight, the process is hampered by lack of capacity. Urbanisation and the emergence of new districts have expanded the number of lower courts, while the numbers of higher court judges remain unchanged. Higher court judges also typically ignore areas that are less accessible, leaving review of those courts to district and sessions court judges, which are seldom carried out.¹²⁹

The subordinate judiciary's effectiveness largely depends on the higher judiciary's leadership, which has the ultimate responsibility for the rule of law. They must also provide consistent and meaningful interpretation of the constitution for the lower courts to follow, particularly on matters of fundamental rights and on Islamic jurisprudence, something they have, with some exceptions, failed to do. Instead the superior judiciary has more often than not succumbed to executive pressure, particularly during periods of military rule.¹³⁰

The effects may then filter down to the subordinate judiciary. High Court chief justices can allocate cases to specific judges and also assign judges to lower courts across a province. The former chief justice of the Lahore High Court, a Musharraf ally, for instance, regularly promoted handpicked judges and sent important cases "only to those benches manned by his favourites".¹³¹ The constitution should be amended to limit a chief justice's powers to assign cases and judges, transferring that authority to a new managerial division within the courts.¹³²

¹²¹Crisis Group telephone interview, former Supreme Court judge Majida Rizvi, 9 August 2007.

¹²²Crisis Group interview, Humayun Ehsan, principal, Pakistan Law College, Lahore, 15 August 2007.

¹²³Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 5 July 2007.

¹²⁴Suo motu is a Latin legal term for "on its own motion", and in this context relates to the court taking up a case without a party filing a petition.

¹²⁵ For example, responding to a news report that two women were abducted by police in Islamabad and detained illegally in the Rawalpindi, the Supreme Court ordered the women's immediate release and called for their testimony before a district magistrate. Shakeel Anjum, "Police spring into action on Supreme Court's orders", *The News*, 31 August 2007.

¹²⁶Crisis Group interviews, lawyers and former judges, countrywide, July-August 2007.

¹²⁷Crisis Group interview, Hamid Khan, Lahore, 16 August 2007.

¹²⁸Nasir Iqbal, "Order to 'check' corruption in judiciary", *Dawn*, 9 September 2007.

¹²⁹ Crisis Group interview, Supreme Court advocate, Lahore, 17 August 2007.

¹³⁰Crisis Group interviews, lawyers and retired judges, July-August 2007.

¹³¹Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 24 December 2007.

¹³²See Crisis Group Report, *Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, op. cit.

Like the courts, Pakistan's prisons are overburdened. According to HRCP, prisons were overcrowded by 133 per cent countrywide in 2007, with 95,016 prisoners compared to the authorised strength of 40,825, largely because of "a sluggish criminal justice system".¹³³ In recent testimony to a Senate committee, the superintendent of Rawalpindi Central Jail said that the facility had an official capacity of 1,994 but the present population was over 5,900.¹³⁴ The situation is no better in the smaller provinces. In Sindh's capital Karachi, the central prison has a capacity of 1,500 but in July 2007 contained over 5,500 prisoners.¹³⁵ The nearby juvenile facility had a total population of 413, although only ten had been convicted.¹³⁶

Providing bail to prisoners would greatly reduce the burden on prisons but bail is seldom granted even where allowed by law.¹³⁷ Moreover, too many offences, including those under the religious laws discussed above, are non-bailable. According to a former Supreme Court judge: "Our system is working on the concept that you arrest a person, keep them in prison for six months to a year, then either throw them out or ask them to confess and sentence them to time already served". He added that public interest litigation could certainly help but only on a case-by-case basis. It "does not change the system. Jurists should look into the problem and decide how the law has to be improved".¹³⁸

Better training of prison staff in recent years and the induction of more qualified personnel have somewhat improved prison conditions.¹³⁹ However, overcrowded prisons, unmonitored staff and long delays in trying cases increase the chances of abuse. In the absence of public defenders, the cost of litigation, which also includes unreasonably high paper fees, application fees and court fees further hampers access to justice, particularly for the poor. "The litigant is the most miserable class in Pakistan", said PPP spokesperson Farha-tullah Babar.¹⁴⁰ So long as the courts are not perceived as a viable option for the majority of citizens, prison-

ers will continue seeking extra-legal remedies, including bribes, and thus feed a corrupt justice system.

Prime Minister Yusuf Raza Gillani has declared that prison reform will be a major part of his legislative agenda. His cabinet intends to present a bill in parliament seeking an end to the practice of imprisoning under-trial defendants.¹⁴¹ Law Minister Farooq Hameed Naek also intends to create an autonomous public defenders office for free legal aid to the poor.¹⁴² The government should not allow challenges by the religious lobby and social conservatives to stall its reform agenda. It should respond by building up public opinion and seeking support in parliament for measures such as commuting death sentences into life imprisonment and encourage a public debate on abolishing the death penalty altogether.

¹³³ "State of Human Rights 2007", Human Rights Commission of Pakistan Annual Report, 2008.

¹³⁴ "Senate body suggests separate jail for women: Adiala jail congestion", *Dawn*, 3 July 2008.

¹³⁵ Statistics provided during Crisis Group visit to Karachi prison, July 2007.

¹³⁶ Statistics provided to Crisis Group during visit to Karachi Juvenile Prison, July 2007.

¹³⁷Crisis Group interview, HRCP director I.A. Rehman, Lahore, 17 August 2007.

¹³⁸Crisis Group interview, Nasir Aslam Zahid, Karachi, 17 July 2007.

¹³⁹Crisis Group interview, Hina Jilani, Lahore, 16 August 2007.

¹⁴⁰Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 4 July 2007.

¹⁴¹Gillani said: "Let the judges first hear the cases and see whether they are guilty. [Until] that time, they should not be put in jails". Rauf Klasra, "Gilani now wants relief for under-trial prisoners", *The News*, 23 June 2008.

¹⁴² Crisis Group interview, Farooq Hameed Naek, Islamabad, June 2008.

V. CONSOLIDATING DEMOCRACY

A. REVERSING MUSHARRAF'S LEGACY

On 7 August 2008, in a joint communiqué PPP leader Asif Ali Zardari and PML-N leader Nawaz Sharif had declared their coalition government's "resolve to implement the Charter of Democracy, to work together to steer the country on to the path of constitutional governance, restoring the supremacy of the constitution, independence of the judiciary, [the] rule of law, and to avert the impending economic crisis, which the coalition inherited on 31 March, 2008".¹⁴³ Responding to the statement, HRCP said that it was "high time the coalition rose to the occasion and made the electorate forgive their dithering, fulfilling their pledges to completely break from authoritarianism to a democratic transition based on parliamentary sovereignty and judicial independence". It added: "The coalition leaders' earnestness in resolutely pursuing the course they have chosen alone will guarantee them the public support without which the state cannot achieve anything".¹⁴⁴

On 26 August, however, the six-month-old coalition government collapsed, just a week after it had successfully used the threat of impeachment to force President Musharraf to resign. Announcing that his party would now sit on the opposition benches, Sharif accused Zardari of thrice violating written agreements to restore the judiciary.¹⁴⁵

1. Repealing the Seventeenth Amendment

On 7 August, the PPP and the PML-N had also agreed that as long as the Seventeenth Amendment, including Article 58-2 (b) remained in place, the two coalition partners would put up a non-partisan candidate for the presidency.¹⁴⁶ Asif Ali Zardari's decision to contest the presidency violated this agreement, as did the PPP's failure to restore the judges within 24 hours of Musharraf's resignation or impeachment.

While the unravelling of the coalition is certainly a setback for the democratic transition, the ruling and opposition parties in parliament must urgently reach consensus on repealing Musharraf's Seventeenth Amendment. They must, in particular, immediately introduce a constitutional amendment to repeal Article 58-2 (b), which gave the president the power to dismiss elected governments.

In the run-up to the presidential election, Zardari emphasised: "If I am elected president, one of my highest priorities will be to support the prime minister, the National Assembly and the Senate to amend the constitution to bring back into balance the powers of the presidency and thereby reduce its ability to bring down democratic governance".¹⁴⁷ In his first presidential address to the joint session of parliament, Zardari said: "The days of constitutional deviation are over". Calling on parliament to "form an all parties committee to revisit the Seventeenth Amendment and article 58 (2) b", he said: "Never before in the history of the country has a president stood here and given away his powers".¹⁴⁸ His government must now work with the parliamentary opposition to table a constitutional amendment bill repealing the article and also returning to the prime minister the powers to appoint the governors, the three service chiefs and the chief justice of the Supreme Court.¹⁴⁹

2. Restoring the judges

The government has moved forward on restoring the judges. To date, all but four Supreme Court judges and deposed Chief Justice Chaudhry have taken fresh

¹⁴³Text of 7 August 2008 joint communiqué, *The News*, Islamabad, 8 August 2007. On 14 May 2006, PPP leader Benazir Bhutto and PML-N leader Nawaz Sharif, then both in exile, had signed the Charter of Democracy in London, committing their parties to fighting dictatorship, removing the military's constitutional distortions and strengthening parliamentary democracy. ¹⁴⁴"HRCP urges coalition to redeem all pledges", *Dawn*, 9

¹⁴⁴ "HRCP urges coalition to redeem all pledges", *Dawn*, 9 August 2008.

¹⁴⁵On 17 September, PML-N's Chaudhry Nasir Ali Khan was appointed the leader of the opposition in the National Assembly, the lower house of parliament.

¹⁴⁶The written agreement to implement the Murree accord, made public by Nawaz Sharif on 25 August said that the coalition partners would name Musharraf's replacement along the following lines: "A. In case the office of the President still retains the powers acquired under Seventeenth Amendment,

a nationally respected, non-partisan, and pro-democracy figure acceptable to coalition partners will be put forward as the consensus candidate for the office of the President. B. In case the Seventeenth Amendment is repealed and the powers of the President are restricted to the original powers as envisaged in 1973 constitution then the PPP will have the right to put forward its own candidate". "PML-N makes public text of agreement to implement Murree Declaration", Associated Press of Pakistan, 25 August 2008.

¹⁴⁷Asif Ali Zardari, "Democracy within our reach", *The Washington Post*, 4 September 2008.

¹⁴⁸Asim Yasin, "President willing to surrender powers", *The News*, 21 September 2008; and "Revisit' presidential powers – Zardari's offer to parliament", *Dawn*, 21 September 2008.

¹⁴⁹ The PPP and PML-N had agreed to do so in the May 2006 Charter of Democracy.

oaths to the constitution for their reinstatement.¹⁵⁰ The vast majority of High Court judges have also been restored.¹⁵¹ As mentioned earlier, the PPP had, on several occasions, accepted the PML-N's demand to restore the judges through a National Assembly resolution, followed by an executive order of the prime minister. Law Minister Naek, however, insists "An executive order and a parliamentary restoration would have lacked constitutional and legal standing".¹⁵²

Because the constitution provided no recourse on the issue of reinstating or reappointing judges, and the PML-N refused to reach agreement on an appropriate constitutional amendment, the government says it had no choice but to restore the judges individually after they had taken a fresh oath to the constitution. Most judges have been given the seniority they held on 2 November 2007, although some deposed High Court judges have been elevated to the Supreme Court.¹⁵³

Although Prime Minister Yousaf Raza Gilani insists that all remaining judges, including Iftikhar Muhammad Chaudhry, would be restored,¹⁵⁴ the government seems disinclined to restore the deposed chief, and particularly disinclined to restore him to his position as chief justice of the Supreme Court. Law Minister Naek insists: "Doors are open for all the deposed judges to take a fresh oath under the Constitution. Nobody is asking them to take an oath under any PCO (Provisional Constitution Order)". When asked about Chaudhry's fate, he said: "Justice [Abdul Hameed] Dogar is the rightful Chief Justice and we have to think twice before reinstating the deposed chief justice as it will create a constitutional crisis in the country".¹⁵⁵ Since

¹⁵⁴ Ansar Abbasi, "Gilani firm on reinstatement of all judges", *The News*, 26 September 2008.

¹⁵⁵Dogar will retire on 21 March 2009 after which Justice Sardar Muhammad Raza Khan, restored to the Supreme Court on 20 September 2008, would, according to the seniorDogar had taken oath under the Third Schedule to the constitution, in accordance with Article 270-C, said Naek, his appointment was legal and constitutional: "So far as the constitutional obligations and provisions are concerned, there can be no two Chief Justices".¹⁵⁶

The government must stand by its pledge to restore all remaining deposed judges, including Iftikhar Chaudhry, leaving it to the Supreme Court, which should constitute a full bench for the purpose, to decide on the legality of Dogar's appointment as chief justice by President Musharraf and Chaudhry's restoration to that post. Precedent for this does exist. In 1988, after dismissing Muhammad Khan Junejo's government, Zia-ul-Hag appointed a caretaker government without a prime minister. That set-up lasted until Benazir Bhutto became prime minister in December 1988. In a case challenging the validity of the interim government, known as the Haji Saifullah case, the Supreme Court ruled that the office of the prime minister "was necessary at all times for running the affairs of the country", and that the absence of a prime minister violated the essential features of the constitution, effectively declaring the interim government unconstitutional. Following the judgment, the law ministry issued a notice for the dismissal of the more than 30 superior court judges appointed during that period. In a review petition, however, the Supreme Court said that the law ministry did not have the power to dismiss those judges, and that the courts alone could decide their tenure.157

Terming the government's method of restoration a "humiliation of the judiciary and mockery of the justice system", Sharif stresses that a restored judiciary minus Iftikhar Chaudhry would be "a joke".¹⁵⁸ The

¹⁵⁰Of the five still to be restored, Justice Falak Sher retired on 20 September 2008.

¹⁵¹According to the law minister, 80 to 90 per cent of the sacked judges have already been restored. Nasir Iqbal, "Four deposed judges take fresh oath", *Dawn*, 21 September 2008. ¹⁵²Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, June 2008.

¹⁵³ An announcement by the law and justice division, after three deposed judges took a fresh oath in September and resumed their positions as judges of the Supreme Court said: "The president has been pleased to re-appoint the following deposed judges of the Supreme Court of Pakistan with effect from the date they take their oath of their offices". The notification after a number of Lahore High Court judges were restored after taking a fresh oath said that they would "retain their original seniority position as it stood on November 2, 2007, and shall also be entitled to pensionary benefits on the basis of their original appointment as judges of the High Court in accordance with the Constitution and the law".

ity list, become chief justice. Khan will retire in February 2010. Nasir Iqbal, "Three deposed Supreme Court judges take oath: Chief Justice issue to be taken up after Iftikhar's oath: Naek", *Dawn*, 6 September 2008. Nasir Iqbal, "Dogar 'rightful' chief justice, says Naek," *Dawn*, 28 August 2008. See also Syed Faisal Shakeel, "Constitution mute on way to restore judges: Naek", *Dawn*, 2 September 2008.

¹⁵⁶"Four deposed Pakistan judges reinstated", Press Trust of India, 20 September 2008.

¹⁵⁷Crisis Group interview, Iftikhar Gilani, federal law minister at the time of the case, Islamabad, 10 July 2008. See also Hamid Khan, *Constitutional and Political History of Pakistan* (Oxford, 2001), pp. 716-717.

¹⁵⁸Said Sharif: "It is not difficult to move a motion for reinstatement of the judges in parliament, debate it and carry it the same day. If you don't want to do it in ten minutes, take a few hours and issue executive orders after the passage of the resolution in parliament, restoring the judges in the evening". This, he said, was the roadmap his party had given the PPP, which had been accepted. Amir Wasim, "PPP forces Nawaz

leadership of the lawyers' movement agrees, rejecting the government's mechanism for restoring the judges on the grounds that reappointment, through a fresh oath, amounted to approving Musharraf's illegal acts after the imposition of martial law in November 2007. Calling for Iftikhar Chaudhry to once again become the "functional" chief justice, refusing to accept Justice Abdul Hameed Dogar as the constitutional chief justice, they are also adamant that the judges who had taken oath under Musharraf's PCO must be sacked.¹⁵⁹

Yet the majority of the judges deposed by Musharraf have accepted the government's mechanism for restoration, with some judges complaining that the leadership of the lawyers' movement are taking decisions without consulting them.¹⁶⁰ Leaders of the lawyers' movement admit that the government has gained public credibility by restoring a large number of judges. While the implications of the lawyers' failure to compromise and the future directions of their movement for judicial independence will be discussed below, the movement certainly appears to be losing public support. Supreme Court Bar Association President Aitzaz Ahsen admitted: "The general public, columnists and politicians are already asking the lawyers to accept the change, as negation would not serve anybody".¹⁶¹

B. Assessing the PPP's Constitutional Reform Package

During negotiations with the PML-N on democratic reform in general, and more specifically on the restoration of the deposed judges, the PPP government had drafted a constitutional amendment bill in spring 2008. Law Minister Naek emphasised that the proposed package of amendments prepared by his ministry was open to debate, discussion and revision within and outside parliament.¹⁶²

The preface of the proposed constitutional amendment bill, stating "reasons and objectives", noted: "Through extra-constitutional deviation, the Constitution of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan had undergone substantial changes, adversely affecting [the] parliamentary system envisaged by it. Substantial amendments have been made [in this proposed bill] to restore its parliamentary character and also ensure independence of the judiciary".¹⁶³ After the PML-N's decision to withdraw from the coalition, the government still plans on tabling such a bill. If the bill is to restore parliamentary democracy, judicial independence and the rule of law, the government should remove those amendments in the original draft which, as HRCP correctly commented, are unlikely "to deepen democratic governance", including meaningful judicial reform.¹⁶⁴

1. Judicial appointments

While necessary, the restoration of the pre-emergency judiciary is not sufficient for meaningful judicial reform. It can only be achieved through constitutional provisions that ensure free and transparent processes of judicial appointments, promotions and removals.

Under Article 177 of the constitution, the president appoints the chief justice of the Supreme Court, and the other Supreme Court judges in consultation with the chief justice. Under Article 193, the president also appoints judges of the High Courts in consultation with the Supreme Court chief justice, the provincial governor, and the High Court chief justice, except for an appointment to the latter's office. While any Pakistani citizen with fifteen years experience as a High Court advocate can be appointed to the Supreme Court, in practice Supreme Court judges are elevated from the High Courts rather than appointed directly from the bar. High Court appointments are presently made either from the private bar or from the ranks of the subordinate judiciary.

to set new deadline", *Dawn*, 23 August 2008; and Nasir Jamal, "Nawaz puts his foot down", *Dawn*, 24 August 2008.

¹⁵⁹The Lahore High Court Bar Association also passed a resolution declaring Asif Ali Zardari's oath as president illegal because Chief Justice Dogar administered it. "President's oath illegal: LHBA", *Dawn*, 12 September 2008. Hamid Khan, a leading member of the movement, said that the lawyers would continue to struggle until the restoration of the "real judges" and the ouster of the "PCO judges". "Struggle for fair justice system to continue: Wajih", *Dawn*, 20 August 2008.

¹⁶⁰ After his restoration, a Supreme Court judge said that he had been sacked by dictator but reinstated by a democratic government. Nasir Iqbal, "Dogar 'rightful' chief justice, says Naek", *Dawn*, 28 August 2008.

¹⁶¹ "Government cashes in on fresh oath offers, says Aitzaz", *Dawn*, 19 September 2008. On another occasion, Ahsen reminded the deposed judges who had been restored after taking a fresh oath: "It is only because of the lawyers' movement that reinstatement of the deposed judges became an issue, otherwise nobody would have remembered them". Nasir Iqbal, "Lawyers kept judges issue alive: Aitzaz", *Dawn*, 31 August 2008.

¹⁶² Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, June 2008. The preface of the drafted bill, provided to Crisis Group by Naek, states: "This is not a sacrosanct document and can be changed or altered by coalition partners in the parliament and others". ¹⁶³ Preface, proposed constitutional amendment bill.

¹⁶⁴ HRCP's study of the proposed constitutional amendment package, press release, 7 June 2008.

In the Judge's Case of 1996, the Supreme Court held that "the most senior Judge of a High Court has a legitimate expectancy to be considered for appointment as the Chief Justice", and unless there are "concrete and valid reasons" is entitled to the appointment.¹⁶⁵ In a subsequent decision, the Supreme Court extended this rule to the appointment of the chief justice of the Supreme Court.¹⁶⁶ While this has now become the general doctrine, there is still need to formally limit the executive's power over judicial appointments.¹⁶⁷

In 2005, in a private member bill in the Senate, the PPP had called for the creation of a Judicial Commission for judicial appointments, composed of the chief justice of the Supreme Court, as its chair; the two next most senior Supreme Court justices; the four High Court chief justices; a member of the Pakistan Bar Council, nominated by the Council; the president of the Supreme Court Bar Association (in matters related to the Supreme Court); and the four presidents of the High Court bar associations (in matters related to their respective High Court).¹⁶⁸ The May 2006 Charter of Democracy called for the creation of a similar commission.

The PPP's proposed constitutional amendment bill contains a provision for establishing such a commission but excludes bar association representatives. According to the proposal, the commission would comprise the Supreme Court chief justice (chairperson), all chief justices of the High Courts, including the Islamabad High Court or, in the event of their absence, the most senior judge of the relevant bench, and the federal minister for law and justice, who for the Supreme Court chief justice's appointment would be the commission's chair. The Judicial Commission would put forward two names to the prime minister, who after choosing one would forward his choice to the Joint Parliamentary Committee, comprising of three members of the treasury bench, two members of the opposition in the National Assembly and one senator nominated by the leader of the opposition for final confirmation.¹⁶⁹

Similarly, a commission would be established for the appointments of High Court judges, comprising the chief justice of the Supreme Court (chairperson); the chief justice of the relevant High Court; and the federal minister for law and justice. In the case of a High Court chief justice's appointment, the federal law minister would chair the commission. The process of choosing and confirming High Court judges would be equivalent to the one at the federal level, with the province's chief minister and a provincial Joint Parliamentary Committee, playing the relevant role.

The PPP should reconsider excluding bar representatives from the proposed commission. Bar associations have a major stake in judicial appointments and are well placed to assess the merits of a lawyer or judge considered for elevation. The presence of the law minister in both commissions, especially as chairperson in the selection of the chief justices of the Supreme Court and High Courts, also negates the principle of the separation of powers between the executive and judiciary. "The commission must be headed by a neutral party", said a prominent Supreme Court advocate. "The law minister's power needs to be limited".¹⁷⁰ The proposed commission, moreover, fails to refer to a judge's seniority. The Pakistan Bar Council protested: "It is the consistent view of the lawyers that the senior most judge of the Supreme Court should be appointed the Chief Justice of Pakistan".¹⁷¹

If the seniority principle is replaced by the proposed selection process, any Supreme Court judge aspiring to the office of chief justice would be inclined to seek the law minister's favour and the support of the sitting chief justice and the chief justices of the provincial High Courts. Argued Supreme Court advocate Athar Minalla, a spokesperson for the deposed chief justice and a former minister under Musharraf: "Since High Court chief justices [would be] also on the commission, and since all appeals from the High Courts go to the Supreme Court, a Supreme Court judge [aspiring

¹⁶⁵ Al-Jehad Trust, PLD 1996 Supreme Court, pp. 324, 363-367.

¹⁶⁶Asad Ali v. Federation of Pakistan, PLD 1998 Supreme Court.

¹⁶⁷According to former Supreme Court Chief Justice Saeeduzzaman Siddiqui, who was removed during Musharraf's coup in October 1999: "If civilian governments strictly follow the rule according to the Judges Case, it's a reasonable guarantee that people of integrity will be appointed to the High Courts and the Supreme Court". Crisis Group interview, Karachi, July 2007.

¹⁶⁸ The PPP's 2005 bill was based on recommendations from the Pakistan Bar Council and Crisis Group Report, *Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, op. cit. "This wide endorsement means that if we don't do it, we will lose credibility and political capital", said the PPP spokesperson, Farhatullah Babar. Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, July 2007.

¹⁶⁹Insertion of new Article 177A, PPP's proposed constitutional amendment bill.

¹⁷⁰Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 15 July 2008.

¹⁷¹ "Resolution on: Consideration of the Constitutional Amendment Package Proposed by the Government", Pakistan Bar Council, 22 June 2008.

to be chief justice] will think twice before overturning any decision from a High Court".172

A provision in the PPP's proposed bill also prohibits judges of the superior courts from taking up other public offices until two years after retirement. Since judges are often given lucrative executive appointments as a reward for favourable decisions, this would be a welcome step. However, some lawyers believe even two years is not enough time to ensure that higher court judges are not influenced by the lure of government positions after retirement. One lawyer argued, "retired judges shouldn't be appointed [to public offices] until a new government is in place"; other lawyers suggested that there should be a bar on such appointments for life.¹⁷³

Judicial accountability 2.

Under Article 209 of the constitution, the Supreme Judicial Council (SJC), composed of the chief justice of Pakistan, the two next most senior Supreme Court justices and the two most senior High Court chief justices, has sole responsibility for disciplinary action against judges. It relies on references from the president and, under the Seventeenth Amendment, any other party, including its own motions.

The SJC has been largely non-functional or, when active, a political tool against opponents of military regimes.¹⁷⁴ During Zia-ul-Haq's military regime, the SJC began proceedings against Ghulam Safdar Shah, one of the dissenting Supreme Court judges in the 1979 murder conviction of Prime Minister Zulfikar Ali Bhutto. Shah claimed other judges on the bench had tried to pressure him into supporting a guilty verdict.¹⁷⁵

The PPP's proposed constitutional amendment bill would replace the SJC with a Judicial Commission comprising a "non-politicised retired Chief Justice of Pakistan who shall be the Chairman of the Commission"; two "non-politicised" retired Supreme Court judges; and a "non-politicised" retired judge of each of the High Courts. The president would appoint all members "on terms and conditions to be determined by the Federal Government".¹⁷⁶ There is no definition of the term "non-politicised" or any reference to the competent authority that would determine it. The term's vagueness makes it vulnerable to manipulation. Placing these appointments in the hands of the executive would also compromise neutrality. Instead, lawyers and retired judges have suggested that the commission responsible for judicial appointments should also be responsible for disciplinary action against judges, a mechanism also recommended by the Charter of Democracy.¹⁷⁷

Accountability is essential for a judiciary with a record of corruption and which has historically been complicit in the military's subversions of the constitution.¹⁷⁸ However, it is equally important that any instrument of accountability does not place the judiciary under executive control.¹⁷⁹ Article 175 of the constitution calls for the progressive separation of the judiciary from the executive within fourteen years of the constitution's ratification (in 1973). In 2007, Law Minister Naek, then an opposition senator, had told Crisis Group: "Article 175 has to be applied in totality. But what has the government done [to ensure this]?"¹⁸⁰ Minister Naek is now in a position to convince his government and the parliamentary opposition to make judicial independence a reality.

3. Judicial activism

Article 184(3) gives the Supreme Court the power to take suo motu action and to pass enforceable orders on "a question of public importance with reference to the enforcement of any of the Fundamental Rights" conferred by the constitution. While the court has largely chosen to look the other way when authoritarian regimes violated fundamental rights, at certain junctures it has used its judicial powers. These include the Supreme

¹⁷²Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 28 July 2008.

¹⁷³Crisis Group interviews, Iftikhar Gilani, Islamabad, 10 July 2008, and other bar leaders, Islamabad and Lahore, July 2008.

¹⁷⁴Crisis Group interviews, lawyers, Islamabad and Lahore, July 2008.

¹⁷⁵ The SJC began the proceedings under the pretext that one of Shah's educational certificates had been forged. Shah eventually left the country.

¹⁷⁶Text of proposed constitutional amendment bill.

¹⁷⁷Crisis Group interviews, lawyers, July 2008.

¹⁷⁸Crisis Group has recommended new administrative structures and oversight mechanisms to monitor and investigate corruption in the judiciary, including an auditing unit within the judicial administration that would require judges to periodically report their income and benefits, and those of close relations. Crisis Group Report, Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan, op. cit., p. 14.

¹⁷⁹In November 2004, Crisis Group wrote: "An effective removal mechanism is necessary to ensure that judges who succumb to financial or political corruption can be taken off the bench. The power to divest a judge of his or her robes, however, also can be a potent political tool. Combining the worst of all possibilities, the present mechanisms for removing judges fail to address financial and political corruption while vesting excessive power in the hands of the executive". Crisis Group Report, Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan, op. cit., p. 12. ¹⁸⁰ Crisis Group interview, Karachi, 19 July 2007.

Court ruling that public hanging violated the dignity of man as enshrined in Article 14 of the constitution.¹⁸¹ Under Chief Justice Chaudhry, the court frequently used these powers, intervening, for instance, in the government's controversial sale of Pakistan Steel Mills and proactively pursuing cases of "disappearances", thus directly challenging the role of the intelligence agencies.

The PPP's proposed bill would require a bench of at least five judges, constituted by the chief justice and two of the most senior judges of the Supreme Court, to hear suo motu cases.¹⁸² It would further limit the judiciary to making only declaratory judgments in fundamental rights cases, revoking its authority to pass enforceable orders. "This undermines the Court's ability to provide relief to citizens", said a human rights activist.¹⁸³ Equally critical of the proposed amendment, HRCP said: "the original jurisdiction of the Supreme Court to hear matters of public importance with reference to the enforcement of Fundamental Rights is severely curtailed by the package".¹⁸⁴

The PPP government would be best served by removing this controversial clause from any constitutional amendment bill. PPP parliamentarians recognise the contribution of judicial activism in upholding fundamental rights. Said Fakhrunnisa Khokar, a PPP member of the National Assembly and former High Court judge: "Suo moto power gives a constitutional court the capacity to impart justice to those who don't have access to it, or can't afford it".¹⁸⁵ PPP leader Benazir Bhutto had herself approached the court in June 2007 for redress, petitioning the Supreme Court under Article 184(3) for a rectification of the Election Commission's voters lists, which had several million names missing.¹⁸⁶

The abuse of suo motu powers and public interest litigation by judges is certainly a matter of concern. Even those who support the retention of such powers stress that judges should use them sparingly. "Public interest litigation can become extremely harmful, especially when there is no other democratic institution to serve as counter balance", said HRCP's Asma Jahangir.¹⁸⁷ In the 1990s, Supreme Court Chief Justice Sajjad Ali Shah abused the court's powers under Article 184(3)

when his seniority and thus his claim to the chief justice's position were challenged.¹⁸⁸ Indeed, superior court judges can abuse these powers, particularly when there is a vacuum created by a weak subordinate judiciary and a weak parliament.¹⁸⁹

There is little legal recourse if the Supreme Court abuses such power. However, rather than a constitutional amendment, the Supreme Court's Rules of Business could be used to define the parameters of public interest litigation. Lawyers' associations, such as the SCBA, can also help ensure judicial restraint.¹⁹⁰

4. Ending the doctrine of necessity

According to Article 6 of the constitution: "Any person who abrogates or attempts or conspires to abrogate, subverts or attempts or conspires to subvert the Constitution by use of force or show of force or by other unconstitutional means shall be guilty of high treason". The PPP's proposed constitutional amendment bill would prevent "any court, including a High Court or the Supreme Court" condoning, affirming or validating "any extra-constitutional measure or takeover [of government] by use of force or show of force or by other unconstitutional means as envisaged in Article 6".¹⁹¹ Another proposed amendment states: "A Judge of the Supreme Court, a High Court or the Federal Shariat Court who makes [an] oath other than that prescribed in the Third Schedule, shall cease to be a Judge of the Supreme Court or a High Court or the Federal Shariat Court as the case may be".¹⁹²

While these proposed amendments should only be included in any future bill after extensive consultations with the bar councils and consensus in parliament, the elected government has reason to doubt the judiciary's commitment to the constitution, given the Court's past record. The two largest parties in parliament, the ruling PPP and its PML-N opposition, had agreed in their Charter of Democracy that: "No judge shall take oath under any Provisional Constitution Order or any other oath that is contrary to the exact language of the original oath prescribed in the Constitution of 1973".¹⁹³

¹⁸¹Hamid Khan, op. cit., p. 776.

¹⁸²While there is no constitutional limit, benches of two or three judges typically hear cases under Article 184(3).

¹⁸³Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 15 July 2008.

¹⁸⁴ "HRCP's study of the proposed constitutional amendment package", op. cit. ¹⁸⁵ Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 15 July 2008.

¹⁸⁶See Zeeshan Haider, "Bhutto challenges Pakistani voter list in court", Reuters, 26 June 2007.

¹⁸⁷Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 17 July 2008.

¹⁸⁸Khan, op. cit., pp. 824-826.

¹⁸⁹In August 2007, emboldened by the chief justice's 20 July reinstatement, the Supreme Court ordered the Karachi city government to ban the movement of heavy vehicles during daytime; it was widely perceived to have overstepped its mandate in this case.

¹⁹⁰Crisis Group interview, Asma Jahangir, Lahore, 17 July 2008. ¹⁹¹ Amendment of Article 175. Text of the proposed constitutional amendment bill, op. cit.

¹⁹² Amendment of Article 255. Ibid.

¹⁹³The Charter of Democracy, op. cit.

The superior judiciary must develop doctrine and tradition that reinforces its role as guarantor of constitutional rule. This should extend beyond opposing military coups to protecting the constitution against political manipulation by civilian or military governments. The Supreme Court has developed doctrines to safeguard the basic structure of the constitution but has diluted them in subsequent decisions or at times even in the same judgment. In 1996, Mahmood Khan Achakzai challenged the validity of Zia's Eighth Amendment in the Supreme Court. In one part of the judgment the Court ruled that some basic characteristics of the 1973 constitution, including parliamentary democracy and federalism, within the context of Islamic provisions articulated in Article 227, are sacrosanct. Even parliament cannot undermine them. Contradicting this, the judges nevertheless upheld the Eighth Amendment.

In the Zafar Ali Shah case in 2000 challenging the legality of Musharraf's coup, the Supreme Court advanced the doctrine of the Achakzai decision, ruling that neither parliament nor the executive could amend the constitution's basic features of parliamentary democracy, federalism and an independent judiciary. However, repeating the example of the Achakzai case, the Court also validated Musharraf's takeover and, furthermore, gave him the power to amend the constitution. It later chose not to invoke its own doctrine when it upheld Musharraf's Seventeenth Amendment in 2005, stating that only parliament, and not the superior judiciary, could strike down amendments violating the three basic features of the constitution.¹⁹⁴ Once again espousing the doctrine of state necessity, the Court gave a military government the authority to dilute democratic governance.

Such abdications of the Court's powers have understandably provoked doubts about whether the higher judiciary is prepared to stand by its statements. Nevertheless, the Achakzai and Shah cases could provide the basis for a significant shift in the Court's philosophy. "The Zafar Ali Shah judgment was an unmitigated disaster, but in this one important respect, it was a step forward", said former law minister Khalid Anwer.¹⁹⁵

The constitution, unanimously adopted by parliament in 1973, established the basic structure of parliamentary democracy, providing a strong foundation that even military governments have been unable to abolish completely, and have hence tried to manipulate within its constitutional framework. By developing the doc-

¹⁹⁴Crisis Group interviews, lawyers and retired judges, countrywide, July-August 2007. See Roedad Khan, "Who will protect the Constitution?", *The Nation*, 4 August 2005. ¹⁹⁵ Crisis Group interview, Karachi, 19 July 2007.

Page 24

trine to safeguard the basic structure of the constitution, the Court could prevent the legislature – whether elected in a free and fair election or, as has been done repeatedly in the past, in a rigged election – from using constitutional amendments to advance partisan objectives and dilute parliamentary democracy. "The basic structure of a constitution is decided upon by the people when that constitution is [produced]", said a former law minister. "That basic structure ensures continuity. If you want to change it, go to the people in a referendum and say: 'We want to change these basic features, yes or no?""196

C. THE ROLE OF THE BAR: REFOCUSING THE LAWYERS' MOVEMENT

Having played a leading role in opposing military rule in 2007, the legal community was the principal target of Musharraf's martial law in November. Currently, the lawyers' movement is focused on the restoration of all the deposed judges, particularly deposed Chief Justice Iftikhar Chaudhry. The lawyers, as mentioned earlier, also insist on the sacking of the judges who, swearing an oath to Musharraf's PCO, remained on the bench or replaced the deposed judges.

The bar associations criticised the coalition government's decision to expand the strength of the bench from eighteen to 29 judges through the Finance Bill in June 2008, aimed at accommodating the sitting judges in the event of the deposed judges' restoration. As the government incrementally restores the sacked judges, even as it retains the PCO judges, the bar associations are no longer of one mind on the way forward for their movement. Several lawyers interviewed have argued that removing the PCO judges by executive fiat would be illegal, and that their presence on the bench would be more appropriately addressed by a restored Supreme Court.¹⁹⁷

The bar associations are finding it difficult to retain unity, and indeed popular support, particularly since several sacked judges have rejoined the bench after accepting the government's chosen mechanism of restoration. HRCP Director I.A. Rehman noted:

Perhaps they [the leaders of the lawyers' movement] could not or did not have the time to decide whether their agitation was in the nature of a trade union strike or a political movement for change. If the former was the case, the risk in stretching the

¹⁹⁶Crisis Group interview, Iftikhar Gilani, Islamabad, 10 July 2008.

¹⁹⁷Crisis Group interviews, lawyers, July 2008.

struggle beyond the endurance of the judges and lawyers should not have been ignored. In such struggles, it is crucial to assess when the agitation should be wound up and inflexibility replaced with [pragmatism]. If the agitation fell in the second category, then the strategy recommended for longterm political movements should have been adopted – and in this, there is room neither for short-period ultimatums nor for promising success within days.¹⁹⁸

Financial pressures are also taking their toll on the movement. During and immediately after the November martial law, its members boycotted the courts, stalling their proceedings almost completely, especially in small cities.¹⁹⁹ However, financial and other burdens have made a full boycott unsustainable in the long run. According to one analyst: "The constant agitation on the streets, along with innumerable bar meetings and occasional hunger strikes and general strikes, have virtually destroyed the practices of many lawyers. The public has become so weary of litigation that it has stopped opting for lawsuits in many cases".²⁰⁰ An editorial in a major daily argued: "the legal system has almost ground to a halt in the face of [the judges issue], and the lawyers that service the [lower] courts have been preoccupied over the last eighteen months with matters far removed from those concerning people at the bottom of the pile".²⁰¹

As a major, but still emergent, pressure group, the lawyers' movement is also vulnerable to subtle methods of manipulation from external actors. Some Islamist parties and forces have attempted to exploit the lawyers' street demonstrations, posing as the advocates of democracy in a bid to acquire popular legitimacy and thus promote their own agenda. For example, armed members of the Jamia Hafsa madrasa and other religious right-wing groups reportedly attended the lawyers' "long march" in June 2008 from Karachi to Islamabad.²⁰² A proposal by the All Pakistan High Court

Bar Association to lock the country's courtrooms was, according to some lawyers, authored by the right-wing religious party, Jamaat-e-Islami, not the bar leadership.²⁰³ In September, lawyers in some districts of Punjab locked courts, preventing fellow lawyers, court staff and litigants from entering the premises.²⁰⁴ Such extreme steps will only serve to damage the movement's credibility and support.

The movement has also witnessed internecine disputes and turf battles, especially between the SCBA and the Pakistan Bar Council (PBC) over the movement's leadership.²⁰⁵ Nevertheless, the legal community will remain an important pressure group if it can maintain a focus on basic principles, and adhere to lawful and sustainable means of pressure. Said a prominent lawyer: "I would like the judges to be restored but that's not my main issue at the moment. My main issue is the restoration of the 1973 constitution and the removal of all accretions made under Musharraf".²⁰⁶

The bar's inflexibility risks weakening its relevance. Calls by some lawyers for the elected government's ouster and illegal actions such as locking down the courts undermine both the rule of law and the democratic transition rather than bolster them. "I don't support the PPP, but I want to see this government succeed", said one lawyer. Noting that the country risked a return to military rule, he added that the government had "been given a public mandate. We [lawyers] have to keep that in mind".²⁰⁷ Indeed, the bar should accept Law Minister Naek's invitation to "come and sit with the government".²⁰⁸ Their input would prove invaluable in helping the government table an appropriate constitutional package to remove the distortions of military rule. Since the bar is, in the words of a former law minister, "the parent limb of the bench", 209 the lawyers can and must play a key role in judicial reform.

In addition to the PBC and the SCBA, the leadership of the lawyers falls under the major bar associations such as the four provincial bar councils and the four

¹⁹⁸I.A. Rehman, "For justice and democracy", *Dawn*, 12 September 2008.

¹⁹⁹Crisis Group interviews, lawyers, countrywide, December 2007. "An attack on the judiciary is an attack on the entire legal fraternity", said Syed Mohammad Shah, Lahore District Bar Association president, shortly after martial law was lifted. "The lawyers cannot take it lying down. The reference against the chief justice [in March 2007] was an executive measure against an individual; this PCO is against the entire judicial edifice of the country". Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 27 December 2007.

²⁰⁰ Anees Jillani, "The stalled revolution", *Newsline*, July 2008.
²⁰¹ "Simple justice", *The News*, 11 August 2008.

²⁰² Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad and Lahore, July 2008. See also Aoun Abbas Sahi, "Interview: Justice (retd.) Tariq Mahmood", *Newsline*, July 2008.

²⁰³ See Rana Tanweer, "Apolitical lawyers against courtroom lockdown", *Daily Times*, 9 July 2008.

²⁰⁴ "Lawyers turn their back on courts", *Dawn*, 19 September 2008.

²⁰⁵ Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad and Lahore, July 2008. See also Nasir Iqbal, "PBC resolution criticizes Aitzaz's remarks", *Dawn*, 10 August 2008.

²⁰⁶Crisis Group interview, Abid Hasan Minto, Lahore, 27 December 2007.

²⁰⁷Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, 15 July 2008.

²⁰⁸Nasir Iqbal, "Dogar 'rightful' chief justice, says Naek", *Dawn*, 28 August 2008.

²⁰⁹ Crisis Group interview, Iftikhar Gilani, Islamabad, 10 July 2007.

provincial High Court bar associations. To be effective, these associations must also be democratic and resist external interference from both government and bench. Lawyers must recognise the need for internal reform of their own movement.

Since leadership positions in bar associations are viewed as stepping stones to the bench, ambitious lawyers have often courted the favour of High Court judges, and in the process enabled those judges to establish footholds in the bar. "It is incidental when a person elevated to the judiciary has the credibility to be a judge, because of all the things he has to do to get there", said Humayun Ehsan, principal of the Pakistan Law College in Lahore.²¹⁰ The list of lawyers to be elevated to the bench is kept secret, restricting oversight and enabling rampant nepotism in judicial promotions. "Often, candidates for elevation have cases of misconduct against them, and the bar doesn't know that a person is in line for elevation until he is appointed", said a Pakistan Bar Council member.²¹¹ Bar associations should be given access to such lists. A council should be established, comprising bar leaders, a longstanding demand by lawyers.²¹² The council should produce reports, in collaboration with human rights organisations and media representatives, on lawyers being considered for elevation, thus ensuring that the right candidates are elevated to the bench.

Unofficial partnerships between High Court chief justices and leading lawyers, including virtual monopolies over particular kinds of cases, have encouraged abuse of power by judges and malpractice by lawyers. They have also damaged the unity and independence of the bar.²¹³ The former chief justice of the Lahore High Court, a close Musharraf ally as mentioned earlier, regularly interfered in the affairs of the bar. "For four years the chief justice of the Lahore High Court was patronising a handful of lawyers, with special favours like appointments to key commissions", said a former Lahore High Court Bar Association (LHCBA) president.²¹⁴ The chief justice manipulated elections to bar associations, especially the LHCBA.²¹⁵ This included stay orders on bar elections initiated by the advocate general's office, the top legal office in the provincial government, preventing bar associations from following through on election results to keep either the chief justice's allies in and his critics out of office.²¹⁶

While the major bar associations can pass resolutions against judges, as they have done on numerous occasions, these resolutions lack implementing power and could be made more effective if they are followed up, when necessary, with references under Article 209 to the Supreme Judicial Council or, in the event of an amendment to this article, the body responsible for judicial misconduct.

D. THE INTERNATIONAL ROLE

1. An ideology beyond Pakistan's borders

Pakistan is party to numerous international conventions and agreements including the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. On 17 April 2008, the PPP government ratified the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), which develops some of the principles of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), including religious freedoms.²¹⁷ The same day, the government also signed the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), which emphasises basic freedoms of religion and conscience, and also asserts fundamental rights relating to due process, articulated in the UDHR, something the Musharraf regime had refused to do.

The PPP government must now move towards ratifying the ICCPR. It must also meet the obligations of these international instruments,²¹⁸ and understand the

²¹⁰Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 15 August 2007.

²¹¹Crisis Group interview, Hamid Khan, Lahore, 16 August 2007.

²¹²Crisis Group interview, Humayun Ehsan, 15 August 2007.

²¹³Crisis Group interviews, bar leaders, Lahore, August 2007.

²¹⁴Crisis Group interview, Lahore, 16 July 2008.

²¹⁵Crisis Group interviews, lawyers, Lahore, August 2007.

²¹⁶In a recent election for the presidency of a district bar association in the Punjab district of Bahawalpur, for instance, the incumbent, Mohammed Iqbal Khaqwani, a known ally of the Lahore High Court chief justice, filed a complaint against his rival who had won the election. Although such a petition would have normally been entertained in a Bahawalpur court, the chief justice allowed the transfer of the case to a Lahore court, which ordered a stay of the election, allowing Khaqwani to continue in office. Khaqwani then reportedly voted for Mohammed Ashraf Wala, another ally of the chief justice, in the subsequent PBC election. The LHCBA adopted a resolution calling for the chief justice's dismissal and moved a petition against him in the Supreme Court, which did not fix a hearing for the case. Although lawyers in Lahore welcomed the chief justice's retirement in December 2007, they have also argued that they will not accept his replacement until all deposed judges are reinstated. Crisis Group interviews, Lahore-based lawyers, January and July 2008. Also see "LHC gets new chief justice", Dawn, 25 December 2007.

²¹⁷ Pakistan had signed the covenant on 3 November 2004 but the Musharraf government had not ratified it.

²¹⁸In an interview conducted during Musharraf's military government, Angela Wu, international director of the Wash-

importance of abiding by international legal standards, even where the country is not a signatory to particular covenants.

In 1988, commenting on the relevance of international human rights law to common law jurisdiction in Pakistan, then-Chief Justice of Pakistan Muhammad Haleem argued:

A valid domestic jurisdiction defence can no longer be founded on the proposition that the manner in which the state treats its own nationals is ipso facto a matter within its domestic jurisdiction ... because a matter is essentially within the domestic jurisdiction of the state only if it is not regulated by international law. In the modern age of economic and political interdependence, most questions which, on the face of it, appear to be essentially domestic ones are, in fact, essentially international....The international human rights norms are in fact part of the constitutional expression of the liberties guaranteed at the national level.²¹⁹

On 30 March 2007, the UN Human Rights Council passed a non-binding resolution presented by Pakistan on behalf of the Organisation of the Islamic Conference (OIC) to prohibit the defamation of religion, particularly Islam, ostensibly in response to rising discrimination against Muslims in several countries after 11 September 2001. The OIC resolution does not address discrimination or persecution of individuals but rather equates such instances to the defamation of Islam itself. The European Union (EU) representative noted that various international covenants already forbade discrimination on the grounds of religious belief and only needed enforcement. Other representatives voiced concerns that the OIC resolution would limit freedom of expression.²²⁰

On 3 October 2007, Pakistan Foreign Secretary Riaz Mohammed Khan told an OIC meeting at the sidelines of the UN General Assembly: "Islamophobia cannot be viewed from the narrow perspective of freedom of expression. It poses a much broader challenge and has the potential to disrupt peace within and among states. Page 27

We must ... explore the possibility of evolving an effective international framework to prevent the defamation of religions".²²¹

The democratically elected government in Pakistan should withdraw support of the OIC "anti-defamation" resolution. By undermining free speech, human rights standards and freedom of religion, such resolutions only contribute to the spread of intolerance and embolden religious radicals globally, just as the blasphemy law has in Pakistan. "The blasphemy law now implicates more than just Pakistan", said an NGO representative. "It's part of a much larger movement. So the question is, 'Is the world prepared to accept this philosophy, and if not, then why will it do to apply such laws on the people and the religious minorities within Pakistan?"²²² The anti-Ahmadi laws are another example of how Pakistan's discriminatory state ideology has had international ramifications in recent years.²²³

2. International engagement

Defenders of Pakistan's religious minorities have often raised human rights cases in forums such as the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention. In 2002, the Jubilee Campaign, a group that defends the freedoms of persecuted minorities in several countries including Pakistan, moved the working group to consider the case of a Christian man who had been convicted of blasphemy in a district court in Punjab, a verdict that was sustained in the Lahore High Court. Considering evidence that had not been taken into account by the Pakistani courts, notably that the complainant had forcibly acquired the properties of thirteen Christian families, the working group delivered a not guilty verdict. A three-member bench of the Supreme Court of Pakistan subsequently acquitted the accused. In its decision, the Court said that the complainant's previous actions against Christians created enough doubt for an acquittal. While the judgment did not reference

ington DC-based Becket Fund for Religious Liberty, which works extensively on issues related to Pakistani law, said: "Pakistan would violate half the provisions if it did accede [to the ICCPR]". Crisis Group interview, Washington DC, 14 September 2007.

²¹⁹ Amjad Mahmood Khan, "Persecution of the Ahmadiyya community in Pakistan: An analysis under international law and international relations", *Harvard Human Rights Journal*, vol. 16 (Spring 2003).

²²⁰Elizabeth Kendal, "UN Human Rights Council: protecting religion", World Evangelical Alliance, 12 April 2007.

²²¹ Masood Haider, "Pakistan urges Muslim states to tackle Islamophobia", *Dawn*, 4 October 2007.

²²² Crisis Group interview, Washington DC, 14 September 2007. ²²³ Anti-Ahmadism particularly has gained force in other Muslim majority states including Bangladesh and Indonesia where the Pakistani example is often cited as a precedent by anti-Ahmadi lobbies. See section on Bangladesh in "International Religious Freedom Report 2007", op. cit. See also Crisis Group Asia Briefing N°77, *Indonesia: Implications of the Ahmadiyah Decree*, 7 July 2008. According to a U.S. official: "The treatment of the Ahmadi is a litmus test [for religious freedoms]. If you see them persecuted, it's a bad sign". Crisis Group interview, Washington DC, September 2007.

Page 28

the UN working group, that body's decision likely had an impact on the Supreme Court.²²⁴

Because Pakistani case law provides for deference to UN documents and decisions, such bodies can wield significant influence on Pakistan's judiciary. Influential international actors, particularly the U.S., could also play a constructive role where there are serious concerns about Pakistan's discriminatory laws.

"Pakistan doesn't just have one problem", said Patricia Carley, associate director for policy at the U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom. "It has various problems, such as the Hudood laws, blasphemy law and anti-Ahmadi laws, so there's enough to be concerned about".²²⁵ U.S. agencies and offices such as the U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedoms and the Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor/Office of International Religious Freedom of the State Department are strong critics of Pakistan's discriminatory religious laws. Under Musharraf, however, the Bush administration prioritised its alliance with the Pakistani military over U.S. government agencies' concerns about democracy, human rights and religious freedoms. With a democratic transition providing opportunities for constructive engagement, a new U.S. administration should give these agencies a greater role in the formulation of policy towards Pakistan.

In April 2004, the European Parliament ratified the EU Third Generation Cooperation Agreement with Pakistan, which came into force in September 2004 to expand economic relations. Article 1 of the agreement establishes respect for human rights and democratic principles as a principal basis of cooperation.²²⁶ Before the agreement came into force, then EU External Affairs Commissioner Chris Patten stated that "several serious concerns remain" about Pakistan's human rights record, including the "blasphemy law, violence against women, the death penalty and child labour".²²⁷ As the agreement was signed with a military government, unsurprisingly Article 1 was honoured in the breach.²²⁸ The EU now has an opportunity of

ensuring that a democratically elected government honours the article. However, EU member states must also realise that only a sustained democratic transition will pay human rights dividends. If the EU is indeed supportive of human rights in Pakistan, it should extend political support and expand economic assistance.

The international community has also been hesitant to support a rights agenda in Pakistan, particularly with regard to religious freedoms because of a misguided perception that popular sentiment in a fragile state largely supports Islamic law. Such perceptions exaggerate both the fragility of the Pakistani polity and popular support for the religious lobby. The rout of the mullahs in the February 2008 elections provided ample proof that the vast majority of Pakistani citizens are moderate and that liberal democracy rather than Islamisation has popular resonance. In the presence of a democratically elected government, headed by a party with a liberal agenda, there is, moreover, little need for confrontation. Instead a constructive dialogue and engagement on issues of legal reform could encourage the Pakistan government to rally its popular base, thus countering the religious lobby's attempts to derail democratic reform.

²²⁴Ibid.

²²⁵ Crisis Group interview, Washington DC, 17 September 2007. ²²⁶ "The countries of South Asia and the Indian subcontinent", European Parliament Fact Sheet, November 2005.

²²⁷John Quigley, "EU commends Pakistan's democratic progress", *EurAsia Bulletin*, vol. 8, no. 1&2 (January-February 2004). Chris Patten is now Co-Chair of Crisis Group's Board of Trustees.

²²⁸Referring to Article 1, one observer noted: "While admirable in principle, the unfortunate reality is that the EU has never suspended an Agreement for violations of the terms of Article One". Quigley, op. cit.

VI. CONCLUSION

Pakistan's religious laws relate more to citizens' status than to their conduct. In passing these laws, General Zia-ul-Haq's military government had curtailed the role of the ordinary courts and practically enforced a parallel system of Islamic justice that has given conservative religious groups a strong footing in the judicial system. The results have been devastating for the rule of law, encouraging the systematic violation of human rights, and pushing Pakistan further away from the standards of human rights and social equality guaranteed in the constitution. At the same time, repeated military interventions, validated by the superior judiciary, have undermined constitutionalism and the rule of law.

The democratic transition provides an opportunity to restore constitutional functioning, overseen by a reformed and independent judiciary that is capable of playing its role as the guardian of Pakistan's basic law. The legal community, which has played a vanguard role in the struggle for democracy, understandably wants judicial independence prioritised by the government and its parliamentary opposition. The PPP government and the PML-N, now the largest opposition party, must also realise that a sustained democratic transition needs an independent and reformed judiciary, capable of acting as a bulwark against future direct or indirect authoritarian interventions.

The government must restore all judges, including Iftikhar Chaudhry. Its failure to do so will undermine its democratic credentials and weaken the democratic transition. HRCP's Rehman rightly notes: "Not restoring some ... will cause deep fissures in the judiciary there will be judges who were retained by Musharraf, judges appointed after November 3, judges chosen to rejoin the Bench and judges marked out for ditching. Differences of opinion on points of law make a judiciary strong but one cannot say the same about it if many of the judges consider themselves as carrying a heavy moral burden".²²⁹ After all sacked judges have been restored, the Supreme Court should constitute a full bench to judge the constitutional implications of reinstating Chaudhry as chief justice and removing Dogar from that post.

The judiciary must now reclaim its mandate to safeguard the rule of law by protecting women and minorities from discriminatory religious legislation and to uphold the constitution. In the last years of military rule, the superior judiciary had taken some steps in checking the abuse of power by the Musharraf regime and its security agencies. This process must continue during the democratic transition, with the defining test for an independent judiciary being the protection of elected governments from army interference and the protection of the constitution from political manipulation. The Achakzai and Zafar Ali Shah judgments, which developed the doctrine of the basic features of the constitution, should redefine the higher judiciary's philosophy, provided the Supreme Court seizes the opportunity to put it into practice. However, any Supreme Court bench or individual judges who violate their oath to the constitution must be held accountable for their acts.

In the spirit of democracy, the PPP government should avoid rushed executive decisions and legislation that could impede rather than enable political, including judicial and legal, reform. Instead, it should enter into a rigorous debate and dialogue with civil society, particularly with the bar associations, and seek consensus within parliament on the necessary amendments to restore constitutionalism and the rule of law. The government must also ensure that its policies are grounded in the principles of parliamentary democracy, judicial independence and federal functioning. Despite disagreements with the PPP on the judicial issue, PML-N leader Nawaz Sharif has pledged that his party would support all steps the PPP takes to strengthen democratic norms. Said Sharif: "We want the government to complete its five-year constitutional term while ensuring good governance, [the] rule of law and supremacy of the 1973 Constitution and the parliament".²³⁰

Efforts to roll back the military's constitutional distortions must not stop at provisions relating to presidential and parliamentary powers, essential as they are to any viable democratic transition. They must also address the military's constitutional amendments in their entirety, repealing those laws that violate fundamental rights and religious freedoms. Cooperation between the major ruling and opposition parties in parliament will be an essential precondition if statesponsored Islamisation is to be reversed.

The government and parliament's task of restoring constitutionalism, the rule of law and civilian supremacy will not be easy. Eight years of authoritarian rule has cemented the military's influence and undermined the rule of law and the foundations of democratic governance. Nevertheless, the popular base of the two mainstream national-level parties, the ruling PPP and opposition PML-N, remains intact. Indeed, it was the

²²⁹Rehman, "For justice and democracy", op. cit.

²³⁰ "Punjab ministers' issue settled with PPP: Nawaz", *Dawn*, 10 September 2008.

key to the parties' survival during almost a decade of military rule. The two parties must now respect their pledge "to set an alternative direction to the country – on an economically sustainable, socially progressive, politically democratic and pluralistic, federally cooperative [and] ideologically tolerant state".²³¹ As the government and parliament find their political footing, both parties must ensure parliamentary sovereignty and respect democratic norms. By restoring public confidence in government, and with public support, the government, parliament and judiciary can hold the military at bay, ensuring that this transition does not suffer the fate of previous short-lived democratic interludes.

Islamabad/Brussels, 16 October 2008

²³¹The Charter of Democracy, op. cit.

APPENDIX A

MAP OF PAKISTAN



Department of Peacekeeping Operations Cartographic Section

APPENDIX B

ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP

The International Crisis Group (Crisis Group) is an independent, non-profit, non-governmental organisation, with some 135 staff members on five continents, working through field-based analysis and high-level advocacy to prevent and resolve deadly conflict.

Crisis Group's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts are located within or close by countries at risk of outbreak, escalation or recurrence of violent conflict. Based on information and assessments from the field, it produces analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international decision-takers. Crisis Group also publishes *CrisisWatch*, a twelve-page monthly bulletin, providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in all the most significant situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world.

Crisis Group's reports and briefing papers are distributed widely by email and printed copy to officials in foreign ministries and international organisations and made available simultaneously on the website, www.crisisgroup.org. Crisis Group works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analyses and to generate support for its policy prescriptions.

The Crisis Group Board – which includes prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media – is directly involved in helping to bring the reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policy-makers around the world. Crisis Group is co-chaired by the former European Commissioner for External Relations Christopher Patten and former U.S. Ambassador Thomas Pickering. Its President and Chief Executive since January 2000 has been former Australian Foreign Minister Gareth Evans.

Crisis Group's international headquarters are in Brussels, with advocacy offices in Washington DC (where it is based as a legal entity), New York, London and Moscow. The organisation currently operates eleven regional offices (in Bishkek, Bogotá, Cairo, Dakar, Islamabad, Istanbul, Jakarta, Nairobi, Pristina, Seoul and Tbilisi) and has local field representation in sixteen additional locations (Abuja, Baku, Bangkok, Beirut, Belgrade, Colombo, Damascus, Dili, Dushanbe, Jerusalem, Kabul, Kathmandu, Kinshasa, Port-au-Prince, Pretoria and Tehran). Crisis Group currently covers some 60 areas of actual or potential conflict across four continents. In Africa, this includes Burundi, Central African Republic, Chad, Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Guinea, Kenya, Liberia, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sudan, Uganda and Zimbabwe; in Asia, Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Indonesia, Kashmir, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Myanmar/ Burma, Nepal, North Korea, Pakistan, Philippines, Sri Lanka, Tajikistan, Thailand, Timor-Leste, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan; in Europe, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Cyprus, Georgia, Kosovo, Serbia and Turkey; in the Middle East, the whole region from North Africa to Iran; and in Latin America, Colombia, the rest of the Andean region and Haiti.

Crisis Group raises funds from governments, charitable foundations, companies and individual donors. The following governmental departments and agencies currently provide funding: Australian Agency for International Development, Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Austrian Development Agency, Belgian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Canadian International Development Agency, Canadian International Development and Research Centre, Foreign Affairs and International Trade Canada, Czech Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Royal Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Finnish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, French Ministry of Foreign Affairs, German Federal Foreign Office, Irish Aid, Principality of Liechtenstein, Luxembourg Ministry of Foreign Affairs, New Zealand Agency for International Development, Royal Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Qatar, Swedish Ministry for Foreign Affairs, Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, Turkish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, United Arab Emirates Ministry of Foreign Affairs, United Kingdom Department for International Development, United Kingdom Economic and Social Research Council, U.S. Agency for International Development.

Foundation and private sector donors, providing annual support and/or contributing to Crisis Group's *Securing the Future* Fund, include Carnegie Corporation of New York, Fundación DARA Internacional, Iara Lee and George Gund III Foundation, William & Flora Hewlett Foundation, Hunt Alternatives Fund, Kimsey Foundation, Korea Foundation, John D. & Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, Charles Stewart Mott Foundation, Open Society Institute, Pierre and Pamela Omidyar Fund, Victor Pinchuk Foundation, Ploughshares Fund, Provictimis Foundation, Radcliffe Foundation, Sigrid Rausing Trust and VIVA Trust.

October 2008

APPENDIX C

CRISIS GROUP REPORTS AND BRIEFINGS ON ASIA SINCE 2005

CENTRAL ASIA

The Curse of Cotton: Central Asia's Destructive Monoculture, Asia Report N°93, 28 February 2005 (also available in Russian)

Kyrgyzstan: After the Revolution, Asia Report N°97, 4 May 2005 (also available in Russian)

Uzbekistan: The Andijon Uprising, Asia Briefing N°38, 25 May 2005 (also available in Russian)

Kyrgyzstan: A Faltering State, Asia Report N°109, 16 December 2005 (also available in Russian)

Uzbekistan: In for the Long Haul, Asia Briefing N°45, 16 February 2006 (also available in Russian)

Central Asia: What Role for the European Union?, Asia Report N°113, 10 April 2006

Kyrgyzstan's Prison System Nightmare, Asia Report N°118, 16 August 2006 (also available in Russian)

Uzbekistan: Europe's Sanctions Matter, Asia Briefing N°54, 6 November 2006

Kyrgyzstan on the Edge, Asia Briefing N°55, 9 November 2006 (also available in Russian)

Turkmenistan after Niyazov, Asia Briefing N°60, 12 February 2007

Central Asia's Energy Risks, Asia Report N°133, 24 May 2007 (also available in Russian)

Uzbekistan: Stagnation and Uncertainty, Asia Briefing N°67, 22 August 2007

Political Murder in Central Asia: No Time to End Uzbekistan's Isolation, Asia Briefing N°76, 13 February 2008

Kyrgyzstan: The Challenge of Judicial Reform, Asia Report N°150, 10 April 2008 (also available in Russian)

Kyrgyzstan: A Deceptive Calm, Asia Briefing N°79, 14 August 2008 (also available in Russian)

NORTH EAST ASIA

North Korea: Can the Iron Fist Accept the Invisible Hand?, Asia Report N°96, 25 April 2005 (also available in Korean and Russian)

Japan and North Korea: Bones of Contention, Asia Report N°100, 27 June 2005 (also available in Korean)

China and Taiwan: Uneasy Détente, Asia Briefing N°42, 21 September 2005

North East Asia's Undercurrents of Conflict, Asia Report N°108, 15 December 2005 (also available in Korean and Russian)

China and North Korea: Comrades Forever?, Asia Report N°112, 1 February 2006 (also available in Korean)

After North Korea's Missile Launch: Are the Nuclear Talks Dead?, Asia Briefing N°52, 9 August 2006 (also available in Korean and Russian)

Perilous Journeys: The Plight of North Koreans in China and Beyond, Asia Report N°122, 26 October 2006 (also available in Korean and Russian)

North Korea's Nuclear Test: The Fallout, Asia Briefing N°56, 13 November 2006 (also available in Korean and Russian)

After the North Korean Nuclear Breakthrough: Compliance or Confrontation?, Asia Briefing N°62, 30 April 2007 (also available in Korean and Russian)

North Korea-Russia Relations: A Strained Friendship, Asia Briefing N°71, 4 December 2007 (also available in Russian)

South Korea's Election: What to Expect from President Lee, Asia Briefing N°73, 21 December 2007

China's Thirst for Oil, Asia Report N°153, 9 June 2008 (also available in Chinese)

South Korea's Elections: A Shift to the Right, Asia Briefing N°77, 30 June 2008

SOUTH ASIA

Nepal's Royal Coup: Making a Bad Situation Worse, Asia Report N°91, 9 February 2005

Afghanistan: Getting Disarmament Back on Track, Asia Briefing N°35, 23 February 2005

Nepal: Responding to the Royal Coup, Asia Briefing N°36, 24 February 2005

Nepal: Dealing with a Human Rights Crisis, Asia Report N°94, 24 March 2005

The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan, Asia Report N°95, 18 April 2005

Political Parties in Afghanistan, Asia Briefing N°39, 2 June 2005

Towards a Lasting Peace in Nepal: The Constitutional Issues, Asia Report N°99, 15 June 2005

Afghanistan Elections: Endgame or New Beginning?, Asia Report N°101, 21 July 2005

Nepal: Beyond Royal Rule, Asia Briefing Nº41, 15 September 2005

Authoritarianism and Political Party Reform in Pakistan, Asia Report N°102, 28 September 2005

Nepal's Maoists: Their Aims, Structure and Strategy, Asia Report N°104, 27 October 2005 (also available in Nepali)

Pakistan's Local Polls: Shoring Up Military Rule, Asia Briefing N°43, 22 November 2005

Nepal's New Alliance: The Mainstream Parties and the Maoists, Asia Report N°106, 28 November 2005

Rebuilding the Afghan State: The European Union's Role, Asia Report N°107, 30 November 2005

Nepal: Electing Chaos, Asia Report N°111, 31 January 2006

Pakistan: Political Impact of the Earthquake, Asia Briefing N°46, 15 March 2006

Nepal's Crisis: Mobilising International Influence, Asia Briefing N°49, 19 April 2006

Nepal: From People Power to Peace?, Asia Report N°115, 10 May 2006 (also available in Nepali)

Afghanistan's New Legislature: Making Democracy Work, Asia Report N°116, 15 May 2006

India, Pakistan and Kashmir: Stabilising a Cold Peace, Asia Briefing N°51, 15 June 2006

Pakistan: the Worsening Conflict in Balochistan, Asia Report N°119, 14 September 2006

Bangladesh Today, Asia Report N°121, 23 October 2006

Countering Afghanistan's Insurgency: No Quick Fixes, Asia Report N°123, 2 November 2006

Sri Lanka: The Failure of the Peace Process, Asia Report N°124, 28 November 2006

Pakistan's Tribal Areas: Appeasing the Militants, Asia Report N°125, 11 December 2006

Nepal's Peace Agreement: Making it Work, Asia Report N°126, 15 December 2006

Afghanistan's Endangered Compact, Asia Briefing N°59, 29 January 2007

Nepal's Constitutional Process, Asia Report N°128, 26 February 2007 (also available in Nepali)

Pakistan: Karachi's Madrasas and Violent Extremism, Asia Report N°130, 29 March 2007

Discord in Pakistan's Northern Areas, Asia Report N°131, 2 April 2007

Nepal's Maoists: Purists or Pragmatists?, Asia Report N°132, 18 May 2007 (also available in Nepali)

Sri Lanka's Muslims: Caught in the Crossfire, Asia Report N°134, 29 May 2007

Sri Lanka's Human Rights Crisis, Asia Report N°135, 14 June 2007

Nepal's Troubled Tarai Region, Asia Report N°136, 9 July 2007 (also available in Nepali)

Elections, Democracy and Stability in Pakistan, Asia Report N°137, 31 July 2007

Reforming Afghanistan's Police, Asia Report N°138, 30 August 2007

Nepal's Fragile Peace Process, Asia Briefing N°68, 28 September 2007 (also available in Nepali)

Pakistan: The Forgotten Conflict in Balochistan, Asia Briefing N°69, 22 October 2007

Sri Lanka: Sinhala Nationalism and the Elusive Southern Consensus, Asia Report N°141, 7 November 2007

Winding Back Martial Law in Pakistan, Asia Briefing N°70, 12 November 2007

Nepal: Peace Postponed, Asia Briefing N°72, 18 December 2007 (also available in Nepali)

After Bhutto's Murder: A Way Forward for Pakistan, Asia Briefing N°74, 2 January 2008

Afghanistan: The Need for International Resolve, Asia Report N°145, 6 February 2008

Sri Lanka's Return to War: Limiting the Damage, Asia Report N°146, 20 February 2008

Nepal's Election and Beyond, Asia Report N°149, 2 April 2008 (also available in Nepali)

Restoring Democracy in Bangladesh, Asia Report N°151, 28 April 2008

Nepal's Election: A Peaceful Revolution?, Asia Report N°155, 3 July 2008 (also available in Nepali)

Nepal's New Political Landscape, Asia Report N°156, 3 July 2008 (also available in Nepali)

Reforming Pakistan's Police, Asia Report N°157, 14 July 2008

Taliban Propaganda: Winning the War of Words?, Asia Report N°158, 24 July 2008

Sri Lanka's Eastern Province: Land, Development, Conflict, Asia Report N°159, 15 October 2008

SOUTH EAST ASIA

Recycling Militants in Indonesia: Darul Islam and the Australian Embassy Bombing, Asia Report N°92, 22 February 2005 (also available in Indonesian)

Decentralisation and Conflict in Indonesia: The Mamasa Case, Asia Briefing N°37, 3 May 2005

Southern Thailand: Insurgency, Not Jihad, Asia Report N°98, 18 May 2005 (also available in Thai)

Aceh: A New Chance for Peace, Asia Briefing Nº40, 15 August 2005

Weakening Indonesia's Mujahidin Networks: Lessons from Maluku and Poso, Asia Report N°103, 13 October 2005 (also available in Indonesian)

Thailand's Emergency Decree: No Solution, Asia Report N°105, 18 November 2005 (also available in Thai)

Aceh: So Far, So Good, Asia Briefing N°44, 13 December 2005 (also available in Indonesian)

Philippines Terrorism: The Role of Militant Islamic Converts, Asia Report N°110, 19 December 2005

Papua: The Dangers of Shutting Down Dialogue, Asia Briefing N°47, 23 March 2006 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: Now for the Hard Part, Asia Briefing Nº48, 29 March 2006

Managing Tensions on the Timor-Leste/Indonesia Border, Asia Briefing N°50, 4 May 2006

Terrorism in Indonesia: Noordin's Networks, Asia Report N°114, 5 May 2006 (also available in Indonesian)

Islamic Law and Criminal Justice in Aceh, Asia Report N°117, 31 July 2006 (also available in Indonesian)

Papua: Answers to Frequently Asked Questions, Asia Briefing N°53, 5 September 2006

Resolving Timor-Leste's Crisis, Asia Report N°120, 10 October 2006 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh's Local Elections: The Role of the Free Aceh Movement (GAM), Asia Briefing N°57, 29 November 2006

Myanmar: New Threats to Humanitarian Aid, Asia Briefing N°58, 8 December 2006

Jihadism in Indonesia: Poso on the Edge, Asia Report N°127, 24 January 2007

Southern Thailand: The Impact of the Coup, Asia Report N°129, 15 March 2007 (also available in Thai)

Indonesia: How GAM Won in Aceh , Asia Briefing N°61, 22 March 2007

Indonesia: Jemaah Islamiyah's Current Status, Asia Briefing N°63, 3 May 2007

Indonesia: Decentralisation and Local Power Struggles in Maluku, Asia Briefing N°64, 22 May 2007

Timor-Leste's Parliamentary Elections, Asia Briefing N°65, 12 June 2007

Indonesian Papua: A Local Perspective on the Conflict, Asia Briefing N°66, 19 July 2007 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: Post-Conflict Complications, Asia Report N°139, 4 October 2007 (also available in Indonesian) *Southern Thailand: The Problem with Paramilitaries*, Asia Report N°140, 23 October 2007 (also available in Thai)

"Deradicalisation" and Indonesian Prisons, Asia Report N°142, 19 November 2007

Timor-Leste: Security Sector Reform, Asia Report N°143, 17 January 2008 (also available in Tetum)

Indonesia: Tackling Radicalism in Poso, Asia Briefing N°75, 22 January 2008

Burma/Myanmar: After the Crackdown, Asia Report N°144, 31 January 2008

Indonesia: Jemaah Islamiyah's Publishing Industry, Asia Report N°147, 28 February 2008

Timor-Leste's Displacement Crisis, Asia Report N°148, 31 March 2008

The Philippines: Counter-insurgency vs. Counter-terrorism in Mindanao, Asia Report N°152, 14 May 2008

Indonesia: Communal Tensions in Papua, Asia Report N°154, 16 June 2008 (also available in Indonesian)

Indonesia: Implications of the Ahmadiyah Decree, Asia Briefing N°78, 7 July 2008 *Thailand: Political Turmoil and the Southern Insurgency*, Asia Briefing N°80, 28 August 2008

Indonesia: Pre-election Anxieties in Aceh, Asia Briefing N°81, 9 September 2008

Thailand: Calming the Political Turmoil, Asia Briefing N°82, 22 September 2008 (also available in Thai)

OTHER REPORTS AND BRIEFINGS

For Crisis Group reports and briefing papers on:

- Africa
- Asia
- Europe
- Latin America and Caribbean
- Middle East and North Africa
- Thematic Issues
- CrisisWatch

please visit our website www.crisisgroup.org

APPENDIX D

INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Co-Chairs

Lord (Christopher) Patten

Former European Commissioner for External Relations, Governor of Hong Kong and UK Cabinet Minister; Chancellor of Oxford and Newcastle University

Thomas R Pickering

Former U.S. Ambassador to the UN, Russia, India, Israel, Jordan, El Salvador and Nigeria; Vice Chairman of Hills & Company

President & CEO

Gareth Evans Former Foreign Minister of Australia

Executive Committee

Morton Abramowitz Former U.S. Assistant Secretary of State and Ambassador to Turkey

Emma Bonino*

Former Minister of International Trade and European Affairs of Italy and European Commissioner for Humanitarian Aid

Cheryl Carolus

Former South African High Commissioner to the UK and Secretary-General of the ANC

Maria Livanos Cattaui

Member of the Board of Directors, Petroplus Holding AG, Switzerland; former Secretary-General, International Chamber of Commerce

Yoichi Funabashi

Editor-in-Chief & Columnist, The Asahi Shimbun, Japan

Frank Giustra Chairman, Endeavour Financial, Canada

Stephen Solarz Former U.S. Congressman

George Soros Chairman, Open Society Institute

Pär Stenbäck Former Foreign Minister of Finland *Vice-Chair

Other Board Members

Adnan Abu-Odeh

Former Political Adviser to King Abdullah II and to King Hussein and Jordan Permanent Representative to the UN

Kenneth Adelman

Former U.S. Ambassador and Director of the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency

Ali Alatas

Former Foreign Minister of Indonesia

HRH Prince Turki al-Faisal Former Ambassador of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia to the U.S.; Chairman, King Faisal Centre for Research and Islamic Studies

Kofi Annan Former Secretary-General of the United

Nations; Nobel Peace Prize (2001)

Louise Arbour

Former UN High Commissioner for Human Rights and Chief Prosecutor for the International Criminal Tribunals for the former Yugoslavia and for Rwanda

Richard Armitage Former U.S. Deputy Secretary of State

Lord (Paddy) Ashdown Former High Representative for Bosnia and Herzegovina and Leader of the Liberal Democrats, UK

Shlomo Ben-Ami Former Foreign Minister of Israel

Lakhdar Brahimi Former Special Adviser to the UN Secretary-General and Foreign Minister of Algeria

Zbigniew Brzezinski Former U.S. National Security Advisor to the President

Kim Campbell Former Prime Minister of Canada

Naresh Chandra Former Indian Cabinet Secretary and Ambassador of India to the U.S.

Joaquim Alberto Chissano Former President of Mozambique

Wesley Clark Former NATO Supreme Allied Commander, Europe

Pat Cox Former President of the European Parliament

Uffe Ellemann-Jensen Former Foreign Minister of Denmark

Mark Eyskens Former Prime Minister of Belgium

Joschka Fischer

Former Foreign Minister of Germany Yegor Gaidar

Former Prime Minister of Russia

Leslie H. Gelb President Emeritus of Council on Foreign Relations, U.S.

Carla Hills Former Secretary of Housing and U.S. Trade Representative

Lena Hjelm-Wallén Former Deputy Prime Minister and Foreign Affairs Minister of Sweden

Swanee Hunt

Chair, The Initiative for Inclusive Security; President, Hunt Alternatives Fund; former U.S. Ambassador to Austria

Anwar Ibrahim Former Deputy Prime Minister of Malaysia

Asma Jahangir UN Special Rapporteur on the Freedom of Religion or Belief; Chairperson, Human Rights Commission of Pakistan

James V. Kimsey Founder and Chairman Emeritus of America Online, Inc.

Wim Kok Former Prime Minister of the Netherlands

Aleksander Kwaśniewski Former President of Poland

Ricardo Lagos Former President of Chile

Joanne Leedom-Ackerman Novelist and journalist, U.S.; former International Secretary of International PEN

Jessica Tuchman Mathews President, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

Moisés Naím Editor-in-chief, Foreign Policy; former Minister of Trade and Industry of Venezuela

Ayo Obe Chair of Steering Committee of World Movement for Democracy, Nigeria

Christine Ockrent Journalist and author, France

Victor Pinchuk Founder of Interpipe Scientific and Industrial Production Group, Ukraine

Samantha Power

Anna Lindh Professor of Practice of Global Leadership and Public Policy at the Carr Center for Human Rights, Harvard University

Fidel V. Ramos

Former President of the Philippines; Chairman, Boao Forum for Asia, Beijing

Güler Sabancı

Chairperson, Sabancı Holding, Turkey

Ghassan Salamé Former Minister of Culture of Lebanon; Professor of International Relations, Paris

Thorvald Stoltenberg Former Foreign Minister of Norway Lawrence Summers

Former President of Harvard University and U.S. Secretary of the Treasury

Ernesto Zedillo Former President of Mexico; Director, Yale Center for the Study of Globalization

PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL

Crisis Group's President's Council is a distinguished group of major individual and corporate donors providing essential support, time and expertise to Crisis Group in delivering its core mission.

Khalid Alireza BHP Billiton Canaccord Adams Limited Equinox Partners Alan Griffiths Iara Lee & George Gund III Foundation Frank Holmes George Landegger Ford Nicholson Ian Telfer Guy Ullens de Schooten Neil Woodyer Don Xia

INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Crisis Group's International Advisory Council comprises significant individual and corporate donors who contribute their advice and experience to Crisis Group on a regular basis.

Rita E. Hauser (Co-Chair) Elliott Kulick (Co-Chair) Hamza al Kholi Anglo American PLC APCO Worldwide Inc. Ed Bachrach Patrick Benzie Stanley Bergman & Edward Bergman Harry Bookey & Pamela Bass-Bookey

John Chapman Chester Chevron Richard Cooper Neil & Sandy DeFeo John Ehara Frontier Strategy Group Seth Ginns Alan Griffiths Charlotte & Fred Hubbell Khaled Juffali George Kellner Amed Khan Zelmira Koch Shiv Vikram Khemka Scott Lawlor Jean Manas McKinsey & Company Najib Mikati Harriet Mouchly-Weiss Donald Pels and Wendy Keys Anna Luisa Ponti & Geoffrey Hoguet Michael Riordan StatoilHydro ASA Tilleke & Gibbins Vale VIVATrust Yasuyo Yamazaki Yapı Merkezi Construction and Industry Inc. Shinji Yazaki

SENIOR ADVISERS

Crisis Group's Senior Advisers are former Board Members (not presently holding national government executive office) who maintain an association with Crisis Group, and whose advice and support are called on from time to time.

Martti Ahtisaari (Chairman Emeritus) Diego Arria Zainab Bangura Christoph Bertram Jorge Castañeda Alain Destexhe Marika Fahlén Stanley Fischer Malcolm Fraser I.K. Gujral Max Jakobson Todung Mulya Lubis Allan J. MacEachen Barbara McDougall Matthew McHugh George J. Mitchell (Chairman Emeritus) Surin Pitsuwan Cyril Ramaphosa George Robertson Michel Rocard Volker Ruehe Salim A. Salim Mohamed Sahnoun William Taylor Leo Tindemans Ed van Thijn Shirley Williams Grigory Yavlinski Uta Zapf